



Collective Bargaining Agreement

February 1, 2023 - January 31, 2026





This Collective Bargaining Agreement dated February 1, 2023 – January 31, 2026 has been ratified by Local 649 UNIFOR Union of Canada and governance approvals were obtained by SaskEnergy Incorporated.

Manhage

Tyler Thauberger Acting President, UNIFOR Local 649

Mark Guillet President & CEO SaskEnergy Incorporated

Maria McCullough

Dieter Hamm

Richard Davies

UNI

Dionne Sawdey

Kim Korchinski

Glen Brule

Sandy Kane

BKozakeunch

Bree Kozakewich

Negotiating Committees Chris Stinson

RussellLang

Shelly Howath

Cordele Messer

Monica Radwanski

Kevin Bittman

AGREEMENT

Between

SASKENERGY INCORPORATED

and

LOCAL 649 UNIFOR UNION OF CANADA

February 1, 2023 to January 31, 2026

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article

		U
1.	Scope	. 1
2.	Duration	.2
3.	Recognition	2
4.	Union Security and Dues	5
5.	Seniority	5
6.	Permanent Vacancies	7
7.	Substitution	. 10
8.	Temporary Vacancies	. 12
9.	Gas Construction	.13
10.	Staff Reduction and Recall	15
11.	Vacation	. 17
12.	Statutory Holidays	. 19
13.	Leave of Absence	20
14.	Hours of Work	25
15.	Overtime	26
16.	Payment of Wages & Expenses	28
17.	Starting Pay Rates	29
18.	Position and Classification Evaluation	. 30
19.	Sick Leave	. 32
20.	Workers' Compensation	.34
21.	Disability Income Plan	. 34
22.	Allowances & Reimbursements	35
23.	Differentials	. 37
24.	Group Insurance	. 39
25.	Dental Plan	. 39
26.	Pension Plans	. 39
27.	Retiring Programs	40
28.	Extended Health Care Plan	41
29.	Flexible Spending Account	41
30.	Employee and Family Assistance Program (EFAP)	41
31.	Safety and Health	.41
32.	Grievances and Disputes	42
33.	Discipline	45
34.	Joint Committees	46
35.	Respectful Workplace	.47
Appen	dix No. 1 - Wage Schedules	48
Appen	dix No. 2 - Part-time Employees	55
Appen	dix No. 3 - Rehabilitation Retrogression Policy	59

Page

SUBJECT INDEX

Subject

Allowances	35
Arbitration	44
Banked Overtime	27
Bid Procedure	7
Call-Out	27
Charge Hand	
Construction Employees	13
Contracting	
Court Duty	24
Deferred Salary Leave Plan	24
Dental Plan	
Differentials	37
Disability Income Plan	34
Discipline	
Duration	
Emergency Leave	
Employee and Family Assistance Program	
Extended Health Care Plan	41
Family Leave	
Flexible Spending Account	41
Grievances and Disputes	
Group Insurance	
Hours of Work	
Job Share	
Joint Committees	
Leaves of Absence	
Management Rights	
New Employee Orientation	
Overtime	
Part-time Employees	
Payment of Wages and Expenses Pension Plan	20
Permanent Vacancies	
Position and Classification Evaluation	
Recognition Reimbursements	2
Respectful Workplace	
Retiring Programs.	
Safety and Health	
Scope	
Seniority	
Sick Leave	
Staff Reduction and Recall	
Standby	
Starting Pay Rates	
Statutory Holidays	
Substitution	
Temporary Vacancies	12
Union Security and Dues	
Vacation	
Workers Compensation	34

This Collective Bargaining Agreement dated February 1, 2023 – January 31, 2026

BETWEEN

SASKENERGY INCORPORATED, being a Corporation of the Province of Saskatchewan, hereinafter referred to as the "Company" of the First Part,

and

LOCAL 649, UNIFOR UNION OF CANADA, herein acting only in respect to employees employed by SaskEnergy Incorporated, hereinafter referred to as the "Union" of the Second Part;

The parties value the maintenance of harmonious relations and settled conditions of employment. The parties recognize the duty and obligation of the Company through its employees to promote and maintain excellent, economical and effective customer service to the general public. **The parties are committed to a culture of safety, focused on continual improvement.**

Recognizing the mutual value of joint dialogue and negotiations on all matters pertaining to working conditions, hours of work and rates of pay, the parties hereto enter into, establish and agree to the following terms:

Article 1 – SCOPE

1.01 Definition of Employee:

The words employee or employees shall mean any person or persons covered by this Agreement.

1.02 This Agreement shall not apply to:

- 1. Employees in titles defined by the order of the Labour Relations Board as being within other appropriate bargaining units; or
- 2. Employees in positions with titles listed below (unless otherwise specified in Appendix 1 Wage Schedules) as may be amended from time to time by agreement between the parties or by Order of the Labour Relations Board of Saskatchewan:
 - Administrator Advisor Agent Analyst Architect Assistant Corporate Secretary Assistant General Counsel Assistant Treasurer Auditor Consultant Controller Coordinator Director Economist Engineer **Executive Assistant Executive Director** Executive Secretary General Counsel & Corporate Secretary Geologist Integrator Leader

Legal Counsel Manager Officer Planner Partner President & CEO Representative Solicitor Specialist Superintendent Supervisor Treasurer Vice-President

- 3. Employees not included in the bargaining unit are those:
 - a. whose primary responsibility is to actually exercise authority and actually perform functions that are of a managerial character.
 - b. who are regularly acting in a confidential capacity in respect of the industrial relations of the Company.

Article 2 - DURATION

2.01 Duration

Unless otherwise specified herein, this Agreement shall be effective from 2023 - 02 - 01 and shall remain in force and effect up to 2026 - 01 - 31 and from year to year thereafter. Either party may, not less than 60 days nor more than 120 days prior to the termination date hereof, give notice in writing to the other party to terminate this Agreement or negotiate revision(s) thereof.

2.02 Commencement of Negotiations

The party giving notice in accordance with this Article shall indicate a suggested date for negotiations to commence. The date for commencement of negotiations shall not be more than ten (10) days following receipt of the notice.

2.03 Proposals

At the first meeting of the parties for the commencement of negotiations, each party shall submit to the other, proposals in writing for revisions to the Agreement. Only such items that are submitted in writing by either party to the other at the first meeting shall be subject to negotiations.

Article 3 – RECOGNITION

3.01 Application or Interpretation of this Agreement

When matters are submitted by either party to the other with respect to the application or interpretation of this Agreement, such submissions shall be the subject of negotiations between the parties and a supplementary document shall be executed by accredited representatives of the parties.

3.02 Union Recognition

- 1. The Company recognizes the Union as the sole collective bargaining agent and representative of the employees of the Company.
- 2. The Company shall negotiate with the Union or its representatives in any and all matters affecting employees:
 - a. conditions of work,
 - b. hours of work,
 - c. rates of pay and
 - d. any other matters which may be mutually agreed upon as being proper subjects for negotiations.

- 3. The Union may have the assistance of representatives of the UNIFOR Union of Canada, in any negotiations or discussions between the parties.
- 4. Access to Company premises shall be allowed to any representative of the Union for the purpose of business connected with the Union, providing such privilege does not interfere with the operations of the department concerned.

3.03 Management Rights

- 1. Except as specifically abridged, delegated, granted, or modified by this Agreement, or any supplementary Agreements that may hereafter be made, all of the rights, powers, and authority the Company had prior to the signing of the Agreement are retained by the Company and remain exclusively and without limitation with the rights of the Company.
- 2. The Company has the right to discipline, suspend, and dismiss employees for just cause; any such action taken may be subject to the Grievance and Arbitration Procedure provided herein.
- 3. The Company will discuss with the Union, any changes affecting the employees, prior to such changes taking place.

3.04 Notice Boards

The Company will **provide digital space on Innergy** for the sole use of **UNIFOR, Local 649** easily accessible to the employees. The Union is responsible for maintaining the information.

3.05 Distribution of Collective Bargaining Agreement

The Company will provide **employees with a digital** copy of this Agreement. **Employees are encouraged to use the digital version of this Agreement, however, can choose to print a paper copy if required.** The Agreement can be found on **Innergy. Physical copies of the Agreement will be provided to the Union Office.**

3.06 Contracting

1. It is not the intent of the Company to layoff permanent employees for the sole purpose of replacing those employees with contract firms, and the Company will make every effort to minimize the contracting out of work, subject to cost concerns. The Company will meet at the Union's request to discuss contracting out.

3.07 Representative Workforce

The parties agree to the principle of a representative workforce and will strive to develop, support and implement proactive strategies designed to ensure the diversity of employees in the Company.

A representative workforce is one in which the working age population of Saskatchewan is represented through SaskEnergy at all levels and classifications in the organization and includes Indigenous people, people with disabilities, visible minorities and men and women in under-represented classifications.

The parties agree to work in cooperation to:

- a. develop strategic initiatives and programs that foster mutual respect, trust, fairness, open communication and understanding of diversity principles;
- b. develop programs to achieve a more diverse workforce through recruitment, selection, training and career development; and

c. identify ways to eliminate barriers that may be discouraging or preventing people who are under-represented in the workforce from entering and remaining in the workforce.

3.08 External Labour Disputes

In the event an external labour dispute disrupts any of SaskEnergy operations, the Union and Company will meet to discuss the impact of the dispute on the employees and business. Either party will notify the other as soon as a dispute of this nature occurs, or if possible, prior to the dispute taking place. This dialogue process should help reduce the negative impact of such an event on all parties concerned.

3.09 Union - Management Administration Process

- 1. The parties recognize the necessity to ensure adequate and complete documentation of agreements between the parties. Upon completion, signed documents will be provided digitally to the Union. A copy will be provided to both the President, UNIFOR, Local 649 and the UNIFOR 649 Labour Representative, SaskEnergy.
- 2. The parties agree to communicate and provide relevant information to each other that has or could impact the bargaining unit as required, provided there is not privilege.

3.10 New Employee Orientation

New employees will participate in an orientation which includes Corporate and Union content developed and presented by the parties. All expenses to be paid by the Company.

3.11 Training Funds

- 1. The Company will participate in the UNIFOR National Paid Education Leave (PEL) by contributing \$60.00 per year for each permanent employee belonging to the Union as of December 31. Payments will be made to the fund in January of the following year.
- 2. The Company will participate in the UNIFOR Local 649 Education and Training Fund by contributing \$30.00 per year for each permanent employee belonging to the Union as of December 31. Payments will be made to the fund in January of the following year.
- 3. Monies contributed to these funds will be used primarily for SaskEnergy, Local 649 employees.
- 4. The Union will provide, on an annual basis, a listing of the courses supported by these funds.
- 5. The training supported by these funds shall be consistent with SaskEnergy's values.
- 6. The Union will provide an audit of the funds on request.

3.12 Job Security

- 1. This Agreement shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Province of Saskatchewan.
- 2. The Company agrees that if it shall sell, lease, transfer or otherwise dispose of any part of its business, the Company will cause the purchaser and/or lessee to voluntarily recognize the Union as the representative of any employees which transferred with the business for the purpose of bargaining collectively.

Article 4 – UNION SECURITY AND DUES

4.01 Union Security

As a condition of employment every employee who is now, or hereafter becomes, a member of the Union shall maintain membership in the Union.

4.02 Union Dues

- 1. The Company shall deduct from the wages due to the employee and pay to the Union the amounts of Union dues, initiation fees / assessments as designated by the Union.
- 2. Deductions shall be made on behalf of permanent or temporary employees working in any classification under UNIFOR jurisdiction.
- 3. All monies deducted shall be paid to the Union on the 15th and the last day of each month.
- 4. The Company shall furnish to the Union, with each payment, a list of the names of those employees for, and on behalf of, whom deductions have been made.

4.03 Notice of In-Scope Changes

The Company will furnish monthly, to the Union, names and locations in respect to new employees, transfers and separations from the Company.

Article 5 – SENIORITY

5.01 Jurisdiction

The jurisdiction of this Bargaining Unit shall be as referred to in the Certification Order of the Labour Relations Board of Saskatchewan dated 1948-10-26 and as amended or revised from time to time thereafter, subject to the exceptions and conditions in this Article.

5.02 Establishment of Seniority

- 1. An employee's seniority shall be determined from the date when that employee last commenced service with the Company within the jurisdiction of this Bargaining Unit, but shall not be established until:
 - a. Employed in a permanent position:
 - i. for 180 calendar days, or
 - ii. in a Service Technician Qualifying Position (STQP) for one (1) year or,
 - iii. in an Equipment Operator position without a 1A driver's license for one (1) year, or
 - b. Employed in a temporary position(s):
 - i. for 180 continuous calendar days, or
 - ii. in an Equipment Operator position without a 1A driver's license for one (1) year and
 - iii. seniority shall be retroactive to the date the employee last entered the jurisdiction of this Bargaining Unit.
- 2. If an employee accumulates total absences in excess of ten (10) working days as a result of sickness, accident, or other approved leave, the Company may extend the establishment period by the total number of working days lost as a result of such absences.

5.03 Probation for New Employees

- 1. All new employees will be on probation until they have established seniority in accordance with the provisions in Article 5.02.
- 2. Upon mutual agreement between the Company and the Union, the probationary period may be extended.

5.04 Employees from Other Acquired Utilities

Employees who enter the service of the Company from any utility acquired by the Company shall be credited with their length of seniority in the same acquired utility as though it had been calculated in accordance with the provisions of this Article.

5.05 Accumulation of Seniority

- 1. An employee who has established seniority in accordance with this Article will thereafter accumulate seniority at the rate of one (1) day for each calendar day of continued employment with the Company. For the purposes of this Clause a calendar year is defined as 365 days.
- 2. An employee who is suspended will continue to accumulate seniority.

5.06 Loss of Seniority

- 1. An employee's seniority shall be lost by reason of:
 - a. dismissal for just cause;
 - b. voluntary resignation;
 - c. leaving the Bargaining Unit except as provided for in Clause 5.07;
 - d. continuous layoff due to lack of work for a period in excess of the seniority of the employee at the time of layoff;
 - e. failure to report for work after the termination of a leave of absence or failure to report for work within one (1) week after being notified in writing, at the employee's last known address to report following a layoff. This provision shall not apply if the employee can give a satisfactory reason, in writing, for such failure to report in the time prescribed;
 - f. being terminated with bidding rights and whose seniority has expired before obtaining a bid position or being rehired by the Company.

5.07 Seniority When Bidding or Substituting into Management

- 1. Employees substituting into a management position, to a maximum of one (1) year, will accumulate seniority and continue to pay Union dues. If the employee continues in the management position at the end of the one (1) year, all seniority will be lost.
- 2. Employees appointed to a temporary management position, to a maximum of one (1) year, will accumulate seniority and continue to pay Union dues. If the employee continues in the management position at the end of the one (1) year, all seniority will be lost.
- 3. The above maximum of one (1) year may be extended to a maximum of 18 months for the reasons of maternity, parental and adoption leaves.
- 4. Employees appointed to a permanent management position shall maintain, but not accumulate seniority, and will not pay Union dues. The employee will have the option to bid back into an inscope position for a maximum period of one (1) year. If the employee continues in the management position at the end of one (1) year, all seniority will be lost.

5.08 Seniority Rosters

- 1. In February of each year the Company will prepare and post rosters in places accessible to all employees showing seniority, location and classification titles of all employees as of December 31 of the previous year.
- 2. Any errors or omissions in the roster are to be brought to the attention of Human Resources for corrections and shall be shown on a supplementary sheet.
- 3. Copies of the roster shall be supplied to the Union.

Article 6 – PERMANENT VACANCIES

6.01 Job Bulletins

- 1. Notice of all new positions or vacancies within the scope of this Agreement will be issued from Human Resources and posted in places accessible to all employees.
- 2. Copies of all bulletins will be supplied to the Union.
- 3. In the event the Company decides not to fill a vacated position within the scope of this Agreement, the Company and the Union will discuss the reasons and the Company will provide written documentation for that decision prior to such announcement on a job bulletin.
- 4. All bulletins will:
 - a. be issued no later than five (5) working days after the position becomes vacant;
 - b. be open for a period of at least eight (8) working days, but not exceeding 20 working days;
 - c. set forth the exact title, department, location and rate or range of pay for the job;
 - d. include a description of the position and the minimum qualifications required for the position.

6.02 Bid Procedure

- 1. Employees may bid for new positions or vacancies by submitting an on-line application through the **human resource information system**.
- 2. When an employee is bidding on multiple bulletined positions the employee is required to list the order of preference on each application for the bulletined positions in which they are applying on.
- 3. Applications for bulletined positions will only be considered when received in Human Resources by **midnight** on the closing date of the bulletin.
- 4. The Company will confirm receipt of applications to employees.
- 5. A candidate listing will be sent to the Union office prior to the announcement or appointment.

6.03 Bid Withdrawal

Written requests from employees to withdraw their application from a bulletined position must be received by Human Resources by **midnight** on the closing date. **Bid withdrawals after midnight** on the closing date will only be considered with agreement between Employee Relations and the Union for extenuating circumstance.

6.04 Appointments

- 1. All new positions or vacancies will be filled by the senior qualified applicant, provided the employee has the ability and merit required to satisfactorily perform the duties of the position, except for apprentice and training positions.
- 2. Specific to apprentice and training positions:
 - a. An employee in an apprentice or training position is restricted from applying on positions outside of the classification grouping as follows:
 - i. Indentured Trades 3 years (does not include training time)
 - ii. STQP 2 years (does not include training time)
 - b. An employee unsuccessful in one (1) apprentice or training position is prohibited from bidding into another apprentice or training position for four (4) years.
- 3. Qualifications and eligibility of the applicants will be assessed from information verified by Human Resources on the job application, personnel file, and in the human resources information system as of 5:00 p.m. on the closing date of the bulletin. Employees are responsible for ensuring the education and training information on their personnel file is current and correct. Applicants on bulletins requiring a 1A driver's license must submit a copy of their valid 1A license with their application.
- 4. When two or more qualified applicants have equal seniority, the applicant whose month of birth falls earlier in the calendar year will be given preference.
- 5. The name of the successful applicant will be posted within eight (8) working days following the closing date shown on the bulletin.
- 6. Successful applicants in classifications requiring a driver's abstract will be required to provide a current driver's abstract within two (2) working days after being notified by the Company of being the successful applicant, unless mutually agreed otherwise. Failure to provide the current abstract will result in the employee being removed from the position in the same manner as Clause 6.07. For purposes of this Article current is defined as a date subsequent to the vacancy being posted.
- Successful applicants in classifications requiring a medical report are required to provide their most recent medical report (Commercial Driver's License Medical Report – SGI) to Human Resources no later than 30 calendar days after being appointed to the position. Failure to provide the medical report will result in being removed from the position in the same manner as Clause 6.07.
- 8. In the event a vacancy occurs within 28 calendar days from the date the successful applicant for the vacancy was announced, the vacancy may be filled from the applicants from the previous job bulletin. In cases where there is a pre-qualifying assessment, the timeframe is 60 days.
- 9. The Relocation Policy, as agreed to between the parties, will apply to eligible employees as defined by the Policy.

6.05 Appointment Date

An employee having been appointed to a promotion will be paid at the applicable rate for the higher position effective on the date of commencing work in this position. In no case will the effective date be more than 30 calendar days from the date of the announcement of the appointment, unless the starting date is otherwise defined on the job bulletin.

6.06 Lateral Bid

- 1. A lateral bid is an application by a permanent employee for a position in the classification currently held.
- 2. An employee who obtains a permanent bid without possessing minimum qualifications is, upon completion of 60 calendar day's satisfactory service, deemed to possess the minimum qualifications for that classification.
- 3. Qualifications gained in this manner will not give the employee priority over senior employees who possess the minimum qualifications, nor will such qualifications be transferable to other classifications.

6.07 **Probationary Period for Appointments**

- An employee, having been appointed to a position within or beyond the scope of this Agreement, will be allowed a probationary period in which to prove capable of filling the position. Should incapability be apparent prior to the expiration of the probationary period, the employee may be reverted earlier. Probationary period as follows:
 - a. 120 calendar days; or
 - b. 60 calendar days when appointed to a position within the same classification provided the employee has at least three (3) years in the classification; or
 - c. One (1) year when appointed to a Service Technician Qualifying Position (STQP); or
 - d. One (1) year when appointed to an Equipment Operator position without a 1A driver's license; or
 - e. Eight (8) months when appointed to a Crew Lead position.
- 2. A permanent employee who does not pass the probationary period will revert to the last permanent position previously held in which they have passed probation without the loss of seniority.
- 3. A temporary employee who has established seniority and does not pass the probationary period will be terminated with bidding rights equal to the length of their seniority up to a maximum of three (3) years from date of termination.
- 4. A temporary employee who has not established seniority and does not pass the probationary period will be terminated.
- 5. If an employee accumulates total absences in excess of ten (10) working days as a result of sickness, accident or other approved leave, the Company may extend the probationary period by the total number of working days lost as a result of such absences. In these circumstances the employee and the Union will be notified.
- 6. Upon mutual agreement between the Company and the Union, the probationary period may be extended.

6.08 No Qualified Applicants

1. When there are no qualified applicants for a vacancy, the Company may choose to fill the position from the **internal** applicants or hire externally. If the Company intends to fill the position from the **internal** applicants, the senior applicant possessing the **best combination of education and/or trade qualifications, experience and job specific skills** will be appointed.

- 2. A decision that the Company is unable to fill the position or vacancy from amongst its employees will be announced within eight (8) working days of the closing date on the bulletin.
- 3. When the Company has announced it is unable to fill the position or vacancy from amongst its employees, the Company will have a further 120 calendar days in which to make an appointment from persons outside the Company. If no appointment is made within this period and the necessity for filling the position or vacancy still exists, a new bulletin will be issued and posted.
- 4. If the Company is unable to fill the position or vacancy from amongst the internal applicants and intends to hire externally, the Company will upon request, provide reasons to the Union and/or internal applicants.
- 5. If the senior applicant is not appointed, the Company will upon request, provide reasons to the Union and/or senior applicant.

6.09 Permanent Management Positions

- 1. In the event the Company is seeking applicants for permanent management position(s) at the Managers level or below, from persons other than those already employed in management positions, such position(s) will be advertised in order that employees covered by this Agreement may be afforded full opportunity to make application.
- 2. Employees appointed to a permanent management position shall maintain, but not accumulate seniority and will not pay Union dues. The employee will have the option to bid back into an inscope position for a maximum period of one (1) year. If the employee continues in the management position, all seniority will be lost.

Article 7 – SUBSTITUTION

7.01 General Provisions

- 1. When the work or the responsibility of a temporarily vacated position cannot be held in abeyance until the regular incumbent returns to work, it is the responsibility of the management supervisor or designate to assign the work to another employee.
- 2. Where supervision of staff is involved and that function continues to be a requirement during the absence of the regular incumbent, someone, if available, should be assigned to substitute in place of the absent employee.
- 3. In all cases, management staff must refrain from doing the duties that are normally done only by in-scope employees, except where the training of employees requires demonstration of duties or when emergency conditions require immediate action.
- 4. Experience gained by substitution will not be considered as experience for qualifications on job bulletins.
- 5. Refer to Letters of Understanding, as applicable, for the classifications of Customer Business Lead, Customer Service Lead, Operations Lead and Planning & Dispatch Lead.

7.02 Substitution Limitations

- 1. Substitution may be assigned for a maximum period of:
 - a. Up to 78 weeks if the vacancy is caused by a combination of maternity and parental leave, or combination of adoption and parental leave.
 - b. Up to **71** weeks if the vacancy is caused by a parental leave.
 - c. One (1) year if the vacancy is caused by deferred salary leave or job share arrangement.
 - d. 180 calendar days if the vacancy is caused by any other reason.
- 2. Extensions to the time limits above may be granted by mutual agreement.

7.03 Assignment of Substitution

- 1. Substitution occurs only by assignment and neither the employee nor the management supervisor or designate should assume that it takes place without such assignment.
- 2. The supervisor may assign the work to another employee of the same or higher classification.
- 3. When required, the senior permanent full-time employee in the lower classification who is able to perform the duties in the locality affected will be requested to relieve in the higher classification. If senior employee(s) decline, then the junior permanent full-time employee who is able to perform the duties in the locality will be assigned.
- 4. If the Company decides not to assign the substitution to the junior permanent full-time employee, the Company may assign the substitution to the senior permanent part-time employee.

7.04 Payment for Substitution

- 1. An employee temporarily assigned to perform the duties of a lower paid classification will maintain their regular rate of pay.
- 2. An employee temporarily assigned to perform the duties of a higher paid classification will be paid for all hours so worked at the rate for the higher classification.
- 3. Where the higher classification has a pay range, the employee will be paid at the step in the range which ensures a differential of not less than \$5.00/month.
- 4. An employee who has received differential pay for relieving in a higher classification for sufficient time to qualify for the next rate in the range of that classification, will be paid the applicable rate for subsequent periods of relief in that classification, unless there is a Letter of Understanding to the contrary.

7.05 Substitution in Management Positions

- 1. An employee designated by the Company to substitute in a position which is beyond the scope of this Agreement will, in addition to all other provisions of this Agreement, receive a differential of 6% above their regular wage for the period involved. If supervision of staff is involved, the employee will receive 6% above the highest rate of the employee(s) being supervised.
- 2. All overtime worked will be payable at the applicable overtime rate of the employee's permanent classification.

Article 8 – TEMPORARY VACANCIES

8.01 Temporary Vacancies

- 1. For the purposes of this Article vacancies:
 - a. caused by reason other than those below, 180 calendar days.
 - b. caused by a combination of maternity, parental or combination of adoption and parental leave that will exceed 180 calendar days to a maximum of 78 weeks.
 - c. caused by a parental leave that will exceed 180 calendar days to a maximum of 71 weeks.
 - d. caused by deferred salary leave or job share arrangement to a maximum of one (1) year.

will:

- i. be posted and filled in accordance with Article 6;
- ii. state the position is of a temporary nature;
- iii. indicate the estimated term of the position.
- 2. A permanent employee who bids and is appointed to a temporary position will return to the permanent position previously held at the expiration of the temporary position.
- 3. Employees who do not hold a permanent position or who have given up a permanent position, will assume the status of the position appointed or hired into. Benefits will reflect the appropriate status.
- 4. In instances where there are no **qualified** applicants for a position, the Company may request an employee to take the position and such employee will be permitted to return to their former position and location at the expiration of the temporary appointment.

8.02 Temporary Employees

- 1. If a vacancy cannot be filled under the terms of this Article, the Company may hire temporary employees for a maximum period as defined in Clause 8.01.
- 2. Extensions to the time limits above may be granted by mutual agreement.
- 3. Employees who have not established seniority at the expiration of the defined time limit must be terminated and cannot be rehired into the same location and classification for a two (2) week period.
- 4. An employee who, at the expiration of the defined time limit has established seniority, will be terminated with bidding rights and maintain seniority for bidding purposes, for a period equal to the employee's seniority at time of termination up to a maximum of three (3) years from date of termination.

8.03 Job Share Vacancies

- 1. A job share arrangement will be for a maximum of one (1) year renewable term. The initial vacancy which results from a job share arrangement will be bulletined.
- At the conclusion of the term, the job share arrangement may be renewed for an additional one (1) year term as per the Policy.

- 3. At the conclusion of the job share arrangement, a permanent employee who is the "job sharer" in a job share arrangement will return to the permanent position previously held.
- 4. At the conclusion of the job share arrangement, a permanent employee who is appointed to a temporary vacancy as a result of a job share arrangement will return to the permanent position previously held.
- 5. The Policy outlining the eligibility and guidelines for job share arrangements can be found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.

8.04 Temporary Management Vacancies

- 1. In the event the Company is seeking applicants for temporary management position(s) of a duration of six (6) months or more, at the Managers level or below, from persons other than those already employed in management positions, such position(s) will be advertised in order that employees covered by this Agreement may be afforded full opportunity to make application.
- 2. Employees appointed to a temporary management position (not including a job share arrangement vacancy) will:
 - a. Have the right to return to their in-scope position if the temporary period of management work is one (1) year or less.
 - b. Have the right to grieve discipline while in the management position.
 - c. Maintain bidding rights while in the management position.
- 3. Employees appointed to a temporary management position vacancy resulting from a job share arrangement will:
 - a. Have the right to return to their in-scope position at the end of the job share arrangement.
 - b. Have the right to grieve discipline while in the management position.
 - c. Maintain bidding rights while in the management position.
 - d. Extension to the job share arrangement may be granted by mutual agreement.

Article 9 – GAS CONSTRUCTION

9.01 General Provisions

The provisions of this Article apply only to Construction North and Construction South employees. The provisions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement apply unless otherwise specified in this Article.

9.02 Status

Temporary **construction crew** employees will achieve permanent status after completion of 36 cumulative months actively working in a temporary construction crew position.

9.03 Seniority

Temporary employees who have been terminated with bidding rights and are subsequently rehired by the Company, prior to the expiration of their seniority, will have their seniority reinstated.

9.04 Vacation

Employees with less than five (5) years of service may not be permitted to take vacation during the construction season.

9.05 Inclement Weather Conditions

- 1. When inclement weather conditions result in it being impracticable for employees of Construction to proceed with their normal occupations, other work for such employees shall be provided, if available.
- 2. In the event other work is not available for these employees, they may be required to remain available to deal with any emergency that may arise, or may be released, but nevertheless shall be paid at one-half (0.5) times their normal rate of pay for a period not exceeding three (3) consecutive days. During such time, employees may be instructed in safety methods and procedures, construction methods and standards, Company policies, etc.
- 3. For the time in excess of three (3) consecutive days, as defined in 9.05(2), the Company will provide these employees away from their headquarters with meals and lodging, provided they remain at the working location.

9.06 Short-Term Work Stoppages

- 1. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article, temporary layoffs of less than 15 calendar days due to emergency conditions, such as breakdown of equipment or shortage of material, may be made without retaining employees in order of seniority.
- 2. Employees laid off under these conditions shall continue to accumulate seniority for the period of such layoff.

9.07 1A Driver's License, Commercial Driver's Abstract and Medical Report

- 1. Employees in Construction classifications requiring a 1A driver's license, as defined on the job description, must forward a copy of their license and corresponding driver's abstract yearly. Failure to provide the driver's abstract will result in being removed from the position in the same manner of as Clause 6.07.
- Employees in Construction classifications requiring a 1A driver's license are required to provide their most recent medical report (Commercial Driver's License Medical Report – SGI) to Human Resources prior to its expiration. The Company will reimburse the employee the cost of the medical. Failure to provide the medical report will result in being removed from the position in the same manner as indicated in Clause 6.07.

9.08 Substitution

When a member of an assigned work crew is absent the next senior crew member, who is able to perform the duties, may be assigned to substitute until the absent member returns or until the following Monday when crew reassignment occurs.

Article 10 – STAFF REDUCTION AND RECALL

10.01 General Provisions

- 1. In the event the Company must reduce staff, every attempt will be made through joint consultation to relocate the employee(s) affected prior to a layoff notice being issued.
- 2. If the layoff of an employee is not in accordance with the provisions of this Article, such employee shall be promptly returned to former status in all respects (or to such other position with the Company that seniority would entitle the employee to under the terms of the Agreement) and shall be compensated for net loss of earnings suffered by reason of layoff.

10.02 Notice of Layoff

Written notice of layoff will be issued as far as possible in advance of the effective date, but not less than:

Employee Seniority	Minimum Notice
Less than one (1) year	One (1) week
More than one (1), less than three (3) years	Two (2) weeks
More than three (3), less than five (5) years	Four (4) weeks
More than five (5), less than ten (10) years	Six (6) weeks
More than ten (10) years	Eight (8) weeks

10.03 Layoff of Permanent Employees

- 1. Employees who have not acquired seniority will be terminated.
- 2. If further reductions are required, employees with the least seniority in the classifications affected in the department, at the headquarters, will be given layoff notice.

10.04 Bumping Procedure

- 1. A permanent full-time employee who has received a notice of layoff and who has not obtained a position through the normal bidding procedure may, after providing seven (7) days' notice to the Company, exercise one of the following options:
 - a. displace the employee with the least seniority at the same headquarters in the same or equal or lower classification, providing the minimum qualifications for the position are met or;
 - b. displace the employee with the least seniority at the same Distribution or Transmission operational Area, (as applicable), in the same or equal or lower classification, providing the minimum qualifications for the position are met or;
 - c. displace the employee with the least seniority in the Bargaining Unit, in the same or equal or lower classification, providing the minimum qualifications for the position are met or;
 - d. go on layoff.
- 2. An employee will be able to access the bumping procedure, as outlined in 10.04(1), one time per layoff notice.
- 3. An employee who elects to displace another employee who is in a formalized training classification must have more seniority and must possess the entrance qualifications for the step in the range which the junior employee occupies.

- 4. Employees required to relocate as a result of exercising one of the above methods of retaining employment shall be paid established meals, lodging and transportation allowances as for a move at the Company's request.
- 5. An employee exercising the bumping procedure will maintain their rate of pay for an 18 month period (red-circled). After the 18 month period, the employee will be placed into the top step of the current classification.
- 6. An employee leaving the bumped into classification prior to the expiration of the 18 month redcircled period will be placed into the new classification as per Article 17 (Starting Pay Rates) of the Collective Bargaining Agreement using current classification maximum rate of pay to determine placement.

10.05 Employees on Layoff

- 1. An employee on layoff who does not obtain a position within a time period equal to the seniority possessed shall be terminated.
- 2. An employee on layoff may:
 - a. apply for vacant positions in accordance with Article 6;
 - b. indicate acceptable work and working location(s) on the layoff notice.
- 3. Termination of employment shall result if an employee fails to report to work within seven (7) calendar days after being notified, in writing at the employees last known address, unless satisfactory reason, in writing, can be given for such failure to report within the time prescribed.

10.06 Technological Change

- 1. For the purpose of this Agreement the term "technological change" shall be understood to mean:
 - a. the introduction by the Company, into the workplace, equipment, material or process of a different nature or kind than that previously used in the workplace;
 - b. a change in manner in which the Company carries on the work, undertaking or business that is directly related to the introduction of new or improved equipment, material or process; or
 - c. the removal or relocation outside of the appropriate unit, by the Company of any part of the work, undertaking or business, that is directly related to the introduction of technological change.
- 2. The Company will notify the Union of technological change at least ninety days prior to the date on which such change is to be effected. Such notice shall be in writing and shall state:
 - a. the nature of the technological change;
 - b. the date upon which the Company proposes to effect the technological change;
 - c. the name, seniority dates and classifications of the employees affected;
 - d. the effect that the technological change is likely to have on the working conditions/job security of the employees affected; and
 - e. the changes to the job and work processes as a result of the technological change.
- 3. Following notice to the Union, the parties will meet to discuss options to make every reasonable effort to prevent layoff, as a result of technological change, to permanent employees within the bargaining unit.

- 4. The identified changes to job/work process, due to technological change, will be discussed between the parties to identify training opportunities that may be available, to allow the affected employees to retain their position.
- 5. If it becomes necessary to relocate an employee due to technological change, the provisions of the Relocation Policy, as agreed to between the parties will apply.
- 6. Employees not able to accept a relocation to a different geographical location or where there is no position available, may opt to sever their employment with the Company within 12 months from the date of layoff and receive severance as negotiated between the Company and the Union. The effective date of termination will be the date the Company receives the employee's notice to sever employment.

Article 11 – VACATION

11.01 Vacation Service Time

1. Service for permanent employees referred to in this Article means accumulated recognized service time with the Company.

Note: Vacation Service was recognized for those employees who came through the SaskPower/SaskEnergy bid window prior to its closing on January 31, 2000.

2. Applications for recognition of **previous** accumulated service time **with SaskEnergy** may be submitted to Human Resources for review and, if approved, will be retroactive to the date of application.

Length of Service - Each full month of service from	Hours Earned / Month 35 hour work week (7.78 hour day)	Hours Earned / Month 37.33 hour work week (8 hour day)	Equivalent / year
0 – the completion of 7 years	09.73 hours	10.00 hours	15 days / year
8 to the completion of 14 years	12.97 hours	13.33 hours	20 days / year
15 to the completion of 24 years	16.21 hours	16.67 hours	25 days/ year
25 th year and thereafter	19.45 hours	20.00 hours	30 days / year

11.02 Earning Vacation

Note: At age 58, permanent full-time employees shall be entitled to additional vacation hours equal to five (5) vacation days each year until retirement, provided the employee is not earning vacation leave under the 25 year provision above. If the compulsory retirement age is lowered from 65, the age at which an employee becomes eligible for this provision shall be reduced by the same number of years.

11.03 Scheduling of Vacation

- 1. Vacation may be taken each year as requested by the employee, availability of staff permitting.
- 2. For purposes of this Clause, "scheduled" is defined as having asked for and received approval from the management supervisor or designate.
- 3. Vacation shall be regulated by mutually agreed rotation schedules.

- 4. Vacation desired during the prime vacation period of June 01 to September 30, shall be scheduled by May 01. Scheduled and approved vacation shall not preclude employees from requesting additional vacation during the defined prime vacation period, providing they provide notice and vacation time requested does not interfere with predetermined vacations based on either the agreed to rotation schedule or operational requirements.
- 5. Vacation desired during the Christmas period, which is defined as the week before and after Christmas Day, shall be scheduled by November 15.
- 6. The Company shall give an employee as much notice as is reasonably practicable of approval or denial of a request for vacation.

11.04 Vacation Carryover

- 1. Employees will not be permitted to carry more vacation credits than can be accumulated over a period of 18 months, unless such carryover is approved by the employee's management supervisor.
- 2. Vacation balance reminders will be issued in September to employees who are projected to have vacation overages (in excess of 18 months) at year end.
- 3. Vacation credits in excess of the amount accumulated over an 18 month period will be scheduled at the discretion of the Company.

11.05 Statutory Holidays and Vacations

When a holiday falls within the employee's annual vacation, the employee may:

- a. take an additional day off at a time mutually acceptable to the employee and the management supervisor or,
- b. take an additional days pay.

11.06 Illness or Injury Before or During Vacation

- 1. An employee who becomes ill or injured immediately prior to the period which had been scheduled as vacation shall be allowed to reschedule the vacation.
- Vacation interrupted for four (4) or more working days by employee illness or injury shall be considered as sick leave provided that the employee supplies medical confirmation of illness or injury to Employee Health Services for the period of illness/injury. The employee is required to obtain medical confirmation at the time and in the location of the occurrence of the illness or injury.

Employee Health Services will advise the management supervisor of the employee's illness/injury and the employee will then be permitted to take the displaced vacation equal to the number of working days that the employee had been ill or injured at a later date as arranged by mutual agreement.

11.07 Vacation Credits upon Termination

Upon termination of employment, an employee shall receive pay in lieu of all unused vacation credits, calculated and accrued in accordance with the provisions of this Article, to the employee's last day of work.

11.08 Vacation Pay Adjustment

Vacation pay adjustments will be paid out yearly on the February month-end pay, based on the earnings for the previous calendar year and will be calculated as per the vacation earned in 11.02.

Article 12 – STATUTORY HOLIDAYS

12.01 Observance

1. The following days, and any nationally or provincially proclaimed holidays shall be observed as paid holidays:

New Year's Day Family Day Good Friday Easter Monday Victoria Day Canada Day Saskatchewan Day Labour Day **National Day to Truth and Reconciliation** Thanksgiving Day Remembrance Day Christmas Day Boxing Day

2. Statutory holidays may be observed on days other than the calendar date when so proclaimed by Provincial or Civic Authority or upon mutual agreement between the Company and the Union.

12.02 Statutory Holiday on Shift Employees Day Off

If a statutory holiday falls on a shift employees assigned day of rest, such employee shall receive two (2) days pay (i.e., one (1) day pay for the holiday and one (1) day pay because the holiday fell on a day off). By agreement between the employee and the supervisor, another day off with pay on a mutually agreed date may be taken by the employee in lieu of the additional day's wages.

12.03 Statutory Holiday on Non-Shift Employees Day Off

If a statutory holiday falls on a non-shift employees scheduled day off and the employee does not work on that day, such employee will be entitled to an additional days pay or, upon request, be allowed an additional day off in lieu of the day's pay. The additional day off may be in conjunction with other days off or at a time mutually acceptable to the employee and the supervisor.

12.04 Employees Required to Work on a Holiday

Employees required to work on a holiday will receive pay at double their regular rate of pay for all hours worked, in addition to all other regular and/or premium pay that they are entitled to under the provisions of this Article.

Article 13 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE

13.01 General Provisions

- 1. A request for a leave of absence shall be submitted for each leave required, unless the leave is of an emergency nature. In such case the leave shall be confirmed in writing by the employee upon returning to work.
- 2. Shift employees shall give adequate notice for rearranging of shifts before returning from a leave.

13.02 Leave for Union Business

- 1. Unpaid leave for Union business shall be granted to designated employees.
- 2. Seniority, service time and superannuation rights and credits shall be maintained and accumulated.
- 3. Employees will give the management supervisor as much notification as possible, but in any case the minimum requirement shall be:

For Periods of:	Minimum Notice
Two (2) weeks or less	Two (2) working days
More than two (2) weeks, less than eight (8) weeks	Five (5) working days
Two (2) months to 36 months	30 calendar days

- Note: No more than two (2) employees at any given time will be permitted leave of two (2) months to 36 months.
- 4. The Company and the Union shall negotiate the terms and conditions for Union leave in other specific instances as may be required.

13.03 Negotiation Leaves

- 1. The minimum notice requirements of 13.02 may be waived in respect to leave required by the Negotiating Committee.
- 2. The Company shall maintain the regular rate of pay for three (3) days, for each of three (3) employee members of the Union Negotiating Committee while negotiating with the Company.

13.04 Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave

1. An employee entitled to take a maternity, adoption and/or parental leave should apply for the required leave as soon as possible, indicating commencement date and duration of the leave. The maximum leave duration for maternity, adoption and/or parental Leave is as follows:

Maternity Leave – maximum of 78 weeks (combination of maternity and parental leave) Parental Leave – maximum of **71** weeks Adoption Leave – maximum of 78 weeks (combination of adoption and parental leave)

 Seniority, service time and superannuation rights and credits for an employee on an approved maternity, adoption or parental leave will be maintained and accumulated for the period of the leave(s). Employee progression date will be retained for pay increments.

- 3. An employee will return to their former position at the expiration of the leave.
- 4. Failure to return to work at the expiration of the leave will result in termination of employment.
- 5. In extenuating circumstances, and with adequate notice, an extension or reduction of an approved leave will be considered. In the case of an extension, the term of the leave will not exceed the legal entitlement for such leave.
- 6. Plans to supplement Employment Insurance (EI) Benefits are available for permanent employees on an approved maternity, adoption or parental leave and who meet the eligibility requirements of such plans. Plan terms and conditions are outlined in the following policy documents available on the Intranet or by contacting Human Resources:
 - a. Compensation and Benefits In-Scope Supplementary Maternity Benefits Plan Policy
 - b. Compensation and Benefits In-Scope Supplementary Adoption Benefits Plan Policy
 - c. Compensation and Benefits In-Scope Supplementary Parental Benefits Plan Policy
- 7. For temporary employees on an approved maternity leave and who meet eligibility requirements, a supplement to Employment Insurance (EI) Benefits is available to a maximum of 16 weeks for a medically substantiated health-related inability to perform the duties of their job due to childbirth and related complications. Employees must consult Human Resources for applicable eligibility requirements and other terms and conditions to this supplement.
- 8. An employee may request an extension to the approved maternity/adoption/parental leave at least one (1) month prior to the expiration of the leave. The extension will be granted and must commence the day following the leave. The employee will be terminated with bidding rights for a period equal to the employee's seniority at the time of the leave up to a maximum of three (3) years effective the first day of the extension.

13.05 Educational Leave

- 1. A request for leave of absence shall be submitted detailing the length of leave and courses enrolled in. Leave may be taken for any period up to a maximum of 12 months.
- 2. An employee who supplies sufficient notice and has at least one (1) year continuous service, shall be granted unpaid Educational Leave provided reasonable staff levels are available and provided courses help the employee in their current position or prepare them for other positions within the Company.
- 3. Seniority and superannuation rights and credits shall be maintained and accumulated.

4. Failure to return to work at the expiration of the leave will result in termination of employment.

- 5. Leave of absence in excess of 180 days shall be granted under the following provisions.
 - a. The approval of the Union must be obtained.
 - b. The Company and the Union may agree to bulletin the vacated position on a permanent basis.
 - c. An employee returning from such leave will be given employment within their capabilities. If no such work is available, the employee will be terminated with bidding rights, for a period equal to the employee's seniority up to a maximum of three (3) years from date of expiration of leave.

13.06 Personal Leave

- 1. A request for leave of absence shall be submitted, detailing the length of and reason for leave.
- 2. Personal Leave of Absence is not to be used:
 - a. For employment outside of the Company, including self-employment;
 - b. As an early retirement vehicle.
- 3. An employee who supplies notice of two (2) weeks for leaves less than six (6) months and one (1) month notice for leaves greater than six (6) months shall be granted unpaid personal leave of absence on the following basis:
 - a. Operations permitting;
 - b. No undue financial strain is placed on the Company;
 - c. No undue strain is placed on employees in the area.

In an unforeseen emergency situation, the notice period may be waived by management.

- 4. Leave shall be granted for periods not to exceed the total accumulated seniority of the employee, for a minimum of 30 days up to a maximum of 12 months.
- 5. Seniority and superannuation rights and credits shall be maintained and accumulated.
- 6. Failure to return to work at the expiration of the leave will result in termination of employment.
- 7. Positions will not be held when a leave of absence in excess of 180 days is granted. The Company will discuss with the Union its intent with respect to the vacated position.
- 8. If available, an employee returning from such leave will be given employment within their capabilities. If no such work is available, the employee will be terminated with bidding rights for a period equal to the employee's seniority at the time of leave up to a maximum of three (3) years from date of expiration of leave.

13.07 Family Leave

- 1. Family Leave shall be deducted from the employee's sick leave provided the employee has a minimum of 10 sick leave days, **effective March 16, 2024 a minimum of five (5) sick leave days.** Employees not eligible to use sick leave may use available vacation or if possible, reschedule an additional day off.
- 2. Leave granted under this Clause shall be in accordance with the Family Leave Guidelines found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.
- 3. Family Leave shall relate to family responsibilities associated with the employee's immediate family as defined below:
 - a. spouse,
 - b. dependent child(ren):
 - i. child(ren) living at home 18 years of age or younger
 - ii. 19 years of age, or older, who is solely dependent upon the employee due to a mental or physical disability,
 - c. parents, or
 - d. any relative residing in the employee's household:

- i. Elder care
- ii. Solely dependent upon the employee due to a mental or physical disability.
- 4. The employee is expected to make every reasonable effort to arrange immediate family appointments to preclude or minimize an absence from work. For purposes of this Clause "scheduled" is defined as having asked for and received approval from the management supervisor or designate. Employees scheduled for leave under this Clause shall be granted leave as listed below:
 - a. medical/dental appointments shall be granted for the actual time required, to a maximum of one-half (½) day unless travel is required then, a maximum of one (1) day shall be granted when the appointment is not in the employee's home or bid location. Effective March 16, 2024 medical/dental appointments shall be granted for the actual time required, to a maximum of 23.34 hours (35 hour work week) or 24.0 hours (37.33 hour work week) per calendar year.
 - b. appointments with appropriate school authorities shall be granted for the actual time required, to a maximum of one-half $(\frac{1}{2})$ day.
- 5. An employee shall be granted leave to a maximum of one (1) day, to provide for the care of a sick member of the employee's immediate family.
- 6. An employee shall be granted a one (1) day leave in the event of the:
 - a. employee's spouse giving birth to their child,
 - b. employee's adoption of a child.

13.08 Emergency Leave

1. The reason for which Emergency Leave is requested must be a sudden, unexpected or unforeseen critical situation which could not have been predicted in advance and which demands the employee's immediate action; and

The immediate action demanded necessitates the employee's absence from work to deal with the situation, otherwise risk or danger of serious damage to the employee's residence and/or risk or danger to the physical safety of the employee's family members may result; and

The situation must have occurred on the day for which the Emergency Leave is requested.

- 2. Leave granted under this Clause shall be deducted from the employee's sick leave credits.
- 3. Employees shall be granted leave for the actual time required (to a maximum of one (1) day).

13.09 Bereavement Leave

- 1. An employee will be granted a maximum of five (5) working days leave with pay, in the event of a death of an immediate family member. The time must be within two (2) weeks from date of death. An employee may request to defer up to one (1) of the five (5) days to attend a memorial, funeral, end of life service or interment that occurs within six (6) months from date of death. Immediate family is defined below:
 - a. spouse,
 - b. child, step-child,
 - c. parent, step-parent, effective March 16, 2024 parent in-law,
 - d. or any relative residing in the employee's household.

- 2. An employee will be granted a maximum of five (5) working days, three (3) days with pay, in the event of a death of an extended family member. The time must be within two (2) weeks from date of death. An employee may request to defer up to one (1) of the five (5) days to attend a memorial, funeral, end of life service or interment that occurs within six (6) months from date of death. Extended family is defined below:
 - a. brother, sister,
 - b. grandchild,
 - c. grandparent, great grandparent,
 - d. corresponding in-laws.
- 3. A maximum of three (3) days leave with pay shall be granted in the case of a serious illness, where death of a family member, as defined in either 13.09(1 or 2) is imminent or expected (supported by a medical certificate).
- 4. Should a death occur in the family as defined in 13.09(1 or 2) while the employee is on vacation, up to a maximum of one (1) additional day with pay will be granted if travel is required to return from vacation. The employee must supply suitable notification of death to the management supervisor and must request bereavement leave. The scheduled vacation days will then be credited and must be rescheduled.
- 5. A maximum one (1) day leave with pay may be granted to attend the funeral, **memorial, end of life service or interment** of a friend, relative or fellow employee.

13.10 Leave for Public Office Election

- 1. Employees who give reasonable notice shall be granted unpaid leave for the purpose of campaigning for and filling of elected Public Office in:
 - a. Municipal,
 - b. Provincial or,
 - c. Federal level of Government.
- 2. Seniority and superannuation rights and credits shall be maintained and accumulated.

13.11 Leave for Court Duty

The regular wages of an employee subpoenaed as a witness or called to serve on a jury panel shall be kept whole by the Company.

13.12 Deferred Salary Leave Program (DSLP)

Non-probationary permanent full-time employees, not in a training or apprentice position with a minimum of three (3) years continuous Company Service will be eligible to apply for a deferred salary leave once every eight (8) years. Details outlining the Deferred Salary Leave Program (DSLP) can be found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.

13.13 Caregiving Benefits and Leaves

Employees who meet the eligibility requirements and are approved for Employment Insurance Caregiving Benefits will be eligible to take time away from work to provide care or support to a critically ill or injured person or someone needing end-of-life care. Details can be found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.

Article 14 – HOURS OF WORK

14.01 General Provisions

- 1. The hours of work for employees may need to vary within the parameters of the regular starting and quitting times as agreed upon locally to meet the normal requirements of a position.
- 2. During Daylight Savings Time the hours of work in TransGas Customer Service will be adjusted to accommodate the time change.
- 3. Any changes required to schedules will be subject to agreement between the local management supervisor and the shop steward concerned.
- 4. Saturday and Sunday will be regular days of rest for non-shift employees. The additional day off referred to in this Article shall be taken in conjunction with these days.
- 5. The additional day off may be rescheduled as mutually agreed at the time the change is requested, on these occasions overtime would not apply. If agreement is not reached the employee will receive overtime for working the additional day off.
- 6. All permanent full-time, non-shift employees are eligible to apply for flextime hours. Employees affected by "weekday" shift are not eligible for flex-time. Employees subject to standby arrangements are eligible to participate in flex-time on days not actively on standby, and provided operations are not adversely affected. Such employees will perform duties during their flex-time work hours before the employee on standby is called. The Policy outlining eligibility and guidelines can be found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.
- 7. All employees covered by this Agreement, excluding Dispatchers, shall be entitled to a 15 minute rest period in the morning and afternoon of each day.

14.02 35-Hour Work Week (Two week average)

- 1. The regular hours of work shall be from 08:00 to 16:47, Monday through Friday with a one (1) hour lunch break (lunch break may be staggered between 11:00 and 14:00 to cover operational and business requirements).
- 2. For each two (2) weeks work, an employee will be required to work nine (9) **consecutive work** days and will receive one (1) additional day off in conjunction with the regular days of rest.
- 3. An employee who is required to take their additional day off at the end of the first week for ease of scheduling, will be given a half day, either Friday afternoon or Monday morning.
- 4. Effective March 16, 2024 the additional day off may be rescheduled as mutually agreed (at the time the change is requested), provided the additional day off is used within the three (3) week period immediately following the date of the original additional day off. Either the Company or the employee can request the additional day off be rescheduled. On these occasions overtime would not apply. If agreement to reschedule the additional day off is not reached, and the employee works the additional day off, the employee will receive overtime.

14.03 37.33-Hour Work Week (Three week average)

- 1. The hours of work for employees in positions directly associated with system operations, as agreed between the Company and the Union, shall be 08:00 to 17:00, Monday through Friday with a one (1) hour lunch break (lunch break may be staggered between 11:00 and 14:00 to cover operational and business requirements).
- 2. For each three (3) weeks work, an employee will be required to work 14 **consecutive work** days and will receive one (1) additional day off in conjunction with the regular days of rest.
- 3. An employee who is required to take their additional day off at the end of the first or second week would ordinarily be entitled to 0.33 or 0.66 of a day; however, for ease of scheduling, it is agreed that one-half (1/2) day will apply in either case (the one-half) day to be given either Friday afternoon or Monday morning.
- 4. Effective March 16, 2024 the additional day off may be rescheduled as mutually agreed (at the time the change is requested) provided the additional day off is used within the four (4) week period immediately following the date of the original additional day off. Either the Company or the employee can request the additional day off be rescheduled. On these occasions overtime would not apply. If agreement to reschedule the additional day off is not reached, and the employee works the additional day off, the employee will receive overtime.

14.04 Compressor Station Maintenance Work

The following shall apply to all compressor station employees who may be assigned to assist in maintenance work in compressor stations:

- a. The above-named employees may be required, upon 24 hours' notice, to work on shift, in which case, the hours of work and assigned days of rest will be as agreed upon locally.
- b. Rescheduling of such employees is not to be considered for performing ordinary routine maintenance, but is to be instituted only in the case of abnormal or emergency conditions.
- c. Where at least 24 hours' notice has been given, employees required to work shifts other than the day shift shall be paid at the rate of 1.5 times their regular rate of pay for the first shift so worked in respect of maintenance operation, and regular pay thereafter for regularly scheduled and agreed shifts.
- d. Where at least 24 hours' notice has not been given, employees required to work shifts other than the day shift shall be paid at applicable overtime rates for the first shift so worked in respect of the maintenance operation, and regular pay thereafter for regularly scheduled and agreed shifts.
- e. All overtime worked shall be paid at applicable overtime rates.

Article 15 – OVERTIME

15.01 Application of Overtime

All time worked in excess of the hours stated or agreed upon locally in Article 14 shall be defined as overtime and paid for at the rate of double the employee's regular rate of pay.

15.02 Rest Period

1. Employees required to commence work more than four (4) hours before their regular starting time shall be paid double their regular rate of pay for all hours worked until relieved from duty for at least eight (8) hours rest (excluding lunch break).

- 2. Any portion or all of this rest period falling within the employee's normal hours of work shall be paid at the employee's regular pay rate for all such hours.
- 3. If the eight (8) hour rest period expires within two (2) hours of the employee's regular quitting time, the employee will not be required to return to work to qualify for regular pay for the remainder of the regular shift.

15.03 Call-Out

- 1. a. Employees required to work overtime, which is not continuous with their regular hours of work and requires travel to a job site, shall be free when their duties in respect to the call-out are completed, but shall, nevertheless, be guaranteed a minimum payment of two (2) hours at the overtime rate for such two (2) hour period.
 - b. Employees required to work overtime, which is not continuous with their regular hours of work and does not require travel to a job site, shall be free when their duties in respect to the call-out are completed, but shall, nevertheless, be guaranteed a minimum payment of one-half (¹/₂) hour at the overtime rate for such one-half (¹/₂) hour period.
- 2. Employees called out in the one (1) hour period immediately preceding their normal starting time shall be paid a minimum of one (1) hour only at the overtime rate.
- 3. Employees called out more than once during the specified call-out period shall not receive further overtime until the specified call-out period has elapsed.

15.04 Banked Overtime

- 1. A permanent full-time employee entitled to overtime pay will elect to be compensated for such as follows:
 - a. paid at the overtime rate; or
 - b. bank double time off in lieu of payment.
- 2. The Banked Overtime year is defined as January 1 December 31.
- 3. 48 hours may be allocated into the overtime bank in a given year
- 4. Banked overtime will be taken in no less than one (1) day increments at a time mutually agreeable to the employee and the employee's management supervisor. Requests to use banked overtime hours must be submitted to the management supervisor as soon as reasonably practicable, but in any case, no later than two weeks prior to taking the time. Scheduled banked overtime may be cancelled at the discretion of the management supervisor due to unforeseen circumstances.
- 5. Banked time off will not be granted if it will result in more overtime or other additional costs to the Company.
- 6. Banked time off will not be granted between June 1 **September 30**.
- Banked overtime earned in any year must be used in the year in which it was earned. Remaining banked overtime will be paid out on January 15 each year at the hourly rate in effect when the overtime was worked.
- 8. Banked overtime taken as time off will be paid at the rate in effect at the time.

- 9. If an employee elects a payout, the banked overtime will be paid out at the hourly rate in effect when the overtime was worked.
- 10. All banked overtime will be paid out at such time as the employee bids to another position based on the hourly rate in effect when the overtime was worked.

15.05 Trade Shows and Fairs

An employee who works overtime for trade shows or fairs will have the option of remuneration for overtime hours as follows:

- a. two (2) times the hourly rate for each hour worked, or
- b. equal hours off work for each hour worked (hour for hour).

15.06 Conventions and Conferences

An employee's regular wages will be maintained while attending approved conferences or conventions (no overtime or travel time will be paid). If the conference or convention is on an employee's day off, equal hours off work with pay (maximum eight (8) hours per day) may be scheduled between the employee and their supervisor at a mutually agreeable time.

Article 16 – PAYMENT OF WAGES AND EXPENSES

16.01 Automatic Deposit

- 1. All employees, shall have their earnings and expenses transferred to the financial institution of their choice, provided that the institution selected is able to process electronic transfers.
- 2. Earnings, calculated as 50% of the monthly rate of pay, shall be deposited prior to noon on the 15th and the last day of the month.
- Changes made by employees to their financial institution, account number, branch, etc., that affect the Company's ability to transfer their earnings and expenses to them, will require seven (7) working days' notice to the Payroll Department.
- 4. All financial institution information supplied by employees will be kept confidential and will be used only for the purpose of paying and reimbursing employees.

16.02 Temporary Employee Wages

Temporary employees shall be paid wages due to them:

- a. for the 1st to the 15th of the month at the end of the month;
- b. for the 16th to the end of the month on the 15th of the following month.

16.03 Extra-Item Pay

Payments to employees for extra-item pay shall be made within 15 calendar days of receipt of time sheets in Payroll.

16.04 Itemized Statements

The Company will provide each employee, on each pay day, an itemized statement indicating total earnings, the amount and nature of all deductions and other information as may be agreed upon by the parties.

Article 17 – STARTING PAY RATES

17.01 General Provision

When employees are appointed to new positions, their placement in the steps of the pay ranges for those positions will recognize and provide credit for experience acquired in their current term of employment with the Company. No credit will be provided for external experience.

17.02 Appointments

Unless otherwise provided for in this Agreement, employees appointed to new positions shall be placed at the step of the pay range for those positions as follows:

- 1. An employee who is successful in a promotional bid shall be placed at the step of the pay range which provides a salary increase on the hourly rate. Such employee shall not be red-circled.
- An employee who is successful in a lateral bid or bids to a classification with the same maximum hourly pay rate shall be placed at the same step of the pay range as was previously held. Such employee shall not be red-circled.
- 3. An employee who bids to a lower level position shall be placed at the step of the pay range which equals their years of service to the maximum step in the pay range.
- 4. An employee who is successful in a promotional bid to a classification in which they have been substituting, shall be placed at the step of the pay range earned in accordance with 7.04(4) provided the substitution occurred within the last two (2) years.
- 5. An employee who has been terminated with bidding rights, or who is on layoff and is appointed to a bulletined position, will be placed at the step of the pay range for the new position in accordance with 17.02(1), 17.02(2) or 17.02(3) using the hourly rate of pay at the time of termination with bidding rights or layoff.
- 6. Employees shall not be placed in any step of a pay range specifically designated for optional educational or optional trade requirements unless they hold such requirements.
- 7. Employees must successfully complete non-optional training courses in order to remain in a new position. Employees who do not successfully complete the non-optional training courses are subject to the Supplementary Agreement: "Training Provisions".
- 8. An employee who bids out of a classification, and within 18 months, bids back into the same classification, shall be credited with time, for pay purposes only in such classification provided that the employee accrued six (6) consecutive months in that classification prior to bidding out.
- 9. To determine whether a bid is promotional, lateral, equal or lower, the maximum hourly rates for the positions will be compared. When a rate is specifically designated for optional education or optional trade requirements, it will not be used in the comparison unless the employee has the requirements.

17.03 New Employees (External Hires)

New employees shall be placed at the first step in the pay range for the positions hired into and under no circumstances will any credit for experience be considered, except as follows:

- 1. An employee who terminated employment and within 12 months of such termination is re-hired into the same classification, shall be credited with time, for pay purposes only, in such classification provided that the employee accrued six (6) consecutive months' experience in that classification prior to termination. For the purpose of this Clause, six (6) consecutive months is equal to 180 consecutive calendar days.
- 2. If satisfactory evidence of previous related experience appears to warrant the hiring of any person at higher than the minimum for the applicable position, the hiring rate and conditions shall be determined by mutual agreement between the Company and the Union.

17.04 Step Progression

Step progression date for salary increase will be the date that an employee reports to the new position, as indicated by the effective date of the appointment.

Article 18 – POSITION AND CLASSIFICATION EVALUATION

18.01 General Provisions

- 1. Position refers to one (1) specific position in the Company (i.e. Administrative Assistant, Human Resources).
- 2. Classification refers to a grouping of positions in the Company (i.e. Administrative Assistant).
- 3. Evaluation or re-evaluation, refers to the process of analyzing job duties and responsibilities for the purpose of systematically ranking jobs in relation to other jobs in the Company.
- 4. Reclassification refers to the process of a position moving from one evaluation pay band to another evaluation pay band.
- 5. The Joint Job Evaluation Committee (JJEC) will be made up of equal representation from the Company and the Union, number of Committee members to be mutually agreed upon by both parties.
- 6. The Company shall discuss changes to existing positions, jobs or classifications including titles, rates of pay and qualifications, with the Union at the earliest possible opportunity.
- 7. In the event of a dispute, the Company may establish a new position, job or classification or make changes to an existing position, job or classification and the Union may lodge a grievance.
- 8. In the event the Company intends to abolish an existing position, job or classification, the Company shall consult with the Union prior to undertaking any action on such matter.

18.02 Maintenance for Job Descriptions and Job Evaluations

- 1. The parties agree to maintain accurate job descriptions and job description detail information which reflect current work assignments.
- 2. In situations where the current duties and/or responsibilities have changed significantly since the last evaluation (must be at least 12 months prior), the following procedures shall be followed:
 - a. The incumbent(s) and/or the management supervisor may request changes to the job description, job description detail information and request an evaluation by completing and submitting a Job Maintenance Request Form to Human Resources.
 - b. The Human Resources Job Evaluation Administrator, Union and Employee Relations representatives will assess the changes to determine the impact to the evaluation. The job description will be sent to the Union for agreement. If it is determined that the changes do not impact the position the changes will be processed without re-evaluation. If it is determined the changes may impact the evaluation, the position will be re-evaluated by the JJEC at the earliest opportunity. In the event a meeting cannot be scheduled with the JJEC in an acceptable timeframe, the Human Resources Job Evaluation Administrator, Union and Employee Relations representatives will evaluate the position(s).
 - c. If a re-evaluation results in a change to the position, the changes will be effective the day the documents were date stamped in Human Resources.
 - d. The management supervisor and incumbent(s) will be notified of the evaluation results.

18.03 New Positions

- 1. In the event that a new position is created, the following procedures shall be followed:
 - a. The management supervisor will complete and submit a Job Maintenance Request Form to Human Resources.
 - b. The new job description will be sent for Union approval. Upon receipt of the approved job description a meeting with the JJEC will be scheduled at the earliest opportunity. In the event a meeting cannot be scheduled with the JJED in an acceptable timeframe, the Human Resources Job Evaluation Administrator, Union and Employee Relations representatives will evaluate the position(s).
 - c. The management supervisor will be notified of the evaluation results.

18.04 Results Implementation

- 1. If a reclassification results in a position moving to a higher pay band, the incumbent(s) shall be placed at the step of the pay band which provides a salary increase on the hourly rate.
- 2. If a reclassification results in a position moving to a lower pay band, the incumbent(s) will retain the pay rate in effect prior to reclassification, continue through pay steps until obtaining the top step and continue to receive all negotiated contract increases, while remaining in the classification (green circling). Employees bidding out of their classification on a permanent basis will lose their circling provisions.
- 3. If a reclassification results in no changes to the position, the incumbent(s) remain at the same step of the pay range as was previously held.

Article 19 – SICK LEAVE

19.01 Accumulation

1. Employees accumulate sick leave credits for each calendar month (prorated for partial months) spent in the service of the Company.

Work Week	Sick Leave / month
35 hour	9.73 hours (1.25 days)
37.33 hour	10.00 hours (1.25 days)

- 2. Credits will accumulate from commencement of employment but may not be utilized until three (3) months of service with the Company have been completed.
- 3. Time away from work during regular working hours for sickness or injury as defined in this Article shall be deducted from employee's accumulated sick leave credits.
- 4. No employee shall accumulate sick leave credits during any period of layoff or leave of absence (other than negotiations) in excess of 30 consecutive calendar days.
- 5. In the event that an employee has an illness or injury which does not qualify for coverage under the Disability Income Plan and does not have sufficient regular sick leave credits to cover the period they are absent from work, the Company will provide Plan B benefits as per the eligibility guidelines. For information regarding eligibility criteria contact Employee Health Services, Human Resources.

19.02 Sickness and/or Injury - Definition

Sickness and injury in this Article shall include:

- a. Onset of acute (severe but of short duration) illness,
- b. Chronic (continuing or prolonged) illness requiring medical attention or treatment,
- c. Medical/dental/optometrist treatments or examinations by a physician, specialist, or any service/treatment referred by a physician,
- d. Injury requiring medical attention or treatment other than injury covered under Workers' Compensation.

19.03 Notification to Supervisor

- 1. An employee who is absent from work due to sickness or injury shall notify the immediate management supervisor or designate at once. An employee shall not be entitled to benefits for time previous to such notification unless the delay is shown to have been unavoidable and satisfactory evidence of the inability to notify is furnished.
- 2. Shift employees shall give adequate notice for rearranging of shifts before returning from sick leave.
- 3. An employee is expected to make every reasonable effort to arrange medical appointments to preclude or minimize an absence from work. For purposes of this Clause, "scheduled" is defined as having asked for and received approval from the management supervisor or designate. Employees scheduled for leave under this Clause shall be granted leave for the actual time required.

19.04 Medical Absence Confirmation

- 1. For sick leave of three (3) or less consecutive working days, a doctor's sick slip may be required at the discretion of the management supervisor or designate; such confirmation must indicate day(s) the employee was unfit for work.
- 2. For sick leave of more than three (3) consecutive working days, a doctor's sick slip must be obtained and returned to the management supervisor or designate.
- 3. If required, the doctor's sick slip must be provided to the management supervisor in order for the employee to receive payment under the sick leave benefit plan.
- 4. The Company will reimburse the employee for the cost of required doctor's sick slip.

19.05 Medical Examinations and Detailed Medical Reports

- 1. A detailed medical report prepared by a duly licensed medical practitioner may be required by the Company at any time and shall be furnished before payment is made under the sick leave benefits plan.
- 2. Detailed medical reports will be forwarded directly to SaskEnergy's Employee Health Services Department in a confidential envelope.
- 3. The detailed medical report form required under this Clause shall be on the approved form supplied by the Company. A copy of the form can be found on the Intranet or by contacting Employee Health Services.
- 4. The Company will reimburse the employee for the cost of required detailed medical report.
- 5. The Company reserves the right to call for an examination of an employee on sick leave at any time by a physician designated by the Company.

19.06 Integration of Benefits

Canada Pension Plan Disability Benefits – The sick leave credits of an employee receiving disability benefits under the Canada Pension Plan shall be prorated to supplement those benefits up to the amount of entitlement under regular sick leave credits. This supplement shall continue until accrued sick leave credits are exhausted or until the employee returns to work, whichever occurs first.

19.07 Companies Acquired by SaskEnergy

Employees who are on the staff of other companies taken over by SaskEnergy, shall be entitled to have their service with such companies, up to a period of ten (10) years, calculated as if it had been service with SaskEnergy, unless undertakings more favorable to the employees had been agreed to by their previous employer. Employees so entitled by virtue of this Article shall be credited with two (2) weeks sick leave for each year of service with such companies.

Article 20 – WORKERS' COMPENSATION

20.01 Payment of Wages

- 1. If an employee is injured while working for the Company and, as a result, qualifies for full compensation under the provisions of the Workers' Compensation Act, the Company shall pay such employee for a period not exceeding one (1) year, the employee's regular basic wage, less all normal deductions. During the one (1) year timeframe, WCB will pay directly to the Company the employee's portion of WCB payments. At the end of the one (1) year, the employee may be eligible to receive WCB compensation.
- 2. An employee who is off work because of an injury, which is the result of a compensable accident that occurred when the employee was not in the employment of the Company, will be on leave of absence without pay if the employee is receiving compensation payments.
- 3. Any negotiated wage increase or salary increment the employee would have normally been entitled to, while in the classification held prior to the injury, shall be included as part of the regular basic wage.
- 4. If Workers' Compensation Board payments are reduced within the year and the employee refuses to accept light duties as recommended by the Board, the Company's payment will be proportionately reduced.
- 5. Pending acceptance from the Workers' Compensation Board of a claim, an employee shall receive regular basic wage less all normal deductions. The Company may limit such pay to the amount of sick leave benefits held by the employee at the commencement of the injury. Proof of injury, as per sick leave regulations, will be required before payment is made. If claim is denied by the Workers' Compensation Board, the payment will be applied against the employee's sick leave.

20.02 Sick Leave

An employee on Workers' Compensation shall continue to accumulate sick leave credits for a maximum period of one (1) year.

20.03 Vacation

An employee's vacation credits shall not be reduced as a result of being a victim of a compensable accident.

Article 21 – DISABILITY INCOME PLAN

21.01 Public Employees Benefits Agency Plan

- 1. Eligible employees will participate in the Disability Income Plan available to all employees of the Government of Saskatchewan.
- 2. Premium(s) for employees at work or on leave of absence under the provisions of Clause 13.04, Maternity, Adoption, Parental Leave will be paid by the Company. In all other instances, the premiums shall be shared between the employee and the Company as described in Plan documents.

- 3. The required waiting period before receiving benefits under this Plan is 119 calendar days.
- 4. Employees approved for disability benefits will be required to apply for the disability benefit under the Canada Pension Plan (CPP). Benefits received from CPP or other sources, during the time you are receiving benefits under the Plan, may be taken away from disability payments. Complete details can be found in the Disability Income Plan booklet or by contacting Human Resources.

21.02 Sick Plan B

- An employee who is eligible for coverage under the Disability Income Plan but does not have sufficient regular sick leave credits to cover the waiting period will receive 75%, effective March 16, 2024 – 70% of their basic wage from the Company (less standard deductions) for that portion of the waiting period not covered by regular sick leave credits.
- 2. The Company will retain benefits resulting from the employee's share of reduced Employment Insurance premiums.

21.03 Ineligibility or Expiration of Benefits

- 1. Employees who have used up their benefits, or are otherwise not eligible for payments under the Disability Income Plan and who are unable to return to their former classification, or modified work, will be placed on layoff. These employees will lose their seniority by reason of continuous layoff for a period in excess of their seniority at the time of layoff. When the seniority of the employee is depleted, the employee will be terminated.
- 2. During the time the employee still has seniority, the employee would be referred to the Return to Work Committee who would, if possible, pursue an acceptable placement of the employee.

Article 22 – ALLOWANCES AND REIMBURSEMENTS

22.01 Meals

1. If meals are not provided for employees when they are required to be away from their designated/bid headquarters, meal per diems as follows will be paid:

	Breakfast	Lunch	Supper
February 1, 2024	\$17.33	\$26.91	\$34.41

The above-listed meal **per diem** amounts will be adjusted annually on February 1, to reflect the percentage increase in the Consumer Price Index – Saskatchewan – Food – Food Purchased from Restaurants Food Index, from January 1 to December 31 of the previous one (1) year period.

2. Employees are not eligible for meal per diems when at their place of residence.

22.02 Lodging

Employees required to stay away from their designated/bid headquarters for an overnight period, shall be reimbursed actual lodging costs, within reason; all claims in excess of \$6.00 per day to be supported by receipts.

22.03 Out-of-Province Travel

Employees required to be out-of-province on behalf of the Company will be reimbursed actual and reasonable expenses supported by receipts. Prior to departure, employees and their management supervisor will meet to discuss Corporate guidelines on allowable expenses.

22.04 Overnight Allowance

- 1. Employees required to work and stay overnight away from their designated/bid headquarters will be eligible for an Overnight Allowance of \$15.00 per night.
- 2. Overnight Allowance will only be paid upon submission of hotel, motel, or lodging receipt other than a private residence.

22.05 Overtime Meals

- 1. When meals are not provided by the Company, employees in overtime situations, as described below, shall receive the applicable meal per diem:
 - a. Employees working overtime which is continuous with the employee's regular workday after two and one-half (2¹/₂) hours continuous work and every four (4) hours continuous thereafter.
 - b. Employees on sustenance under Clause 22.01 working away from their designated/bid headquarters, after four (4) hours of overtime that is continuous with the employee's regular workday and every four (4) hours continuous thereafter.
 - c. Employees working overtime which is not continuous with the employee's regular workday without twelve hours prior notice after five (5) hours continuous work and every four (4) hours continuous thereafter.
- 2. Overtime meal per diems shall be in the rotation of lunch, supper with the supper meal being specified at the end of the employee's regular work day.

22.06 Excess Travel Time & Dinner Allowances

1. An excess travel time allowance will be paid for each regular shift worked to each employee traveling between the following residence and work location.

	February 1, 2022	March 16, 2024	February 1, 2025
Saskatoon to Prud'homme	\$11.41	\$12.10	\$12.34
Kindersley to Bayhurst	\$11.41	\$12.10	\$12.34
Saskatoon to Asquith	\$6.60	\$7.00	\$7.14
Swift Current to Success	\$6.60	\$7.00	\$7.14
St. Louis to Prince Albert	\$6.60	\$7.00	\$7.14

This allowance will be adjusted based on general wage increases; effective dates will follow as outlined within the memorandum of agreement terms.

- In cases where an employee works scheduled overtime, these excess travel time allowances will be doubled.
- 3. When an employee is called out for work at a Compressor Station without having received at least eight (8) hours prior notice of the necessity to work, the call-out will commence from time of leaving the designated town of residence and the excess travel time allowance will not be paid.

- 4. Transmission Operations Leads, District Mechanic Operators II, and Apprentice, Control Technicians, Instrument Technicians and Office Administrators, Transmission Operations who travel to pre-scheduled work locations will not receive meals while working at these locations unless one or more of the following conditions apply:
 - a. The work location does not have a proper eating facility (a proper eating facility will consist of a refrigerator, microwave, cupboards, dishes, proper sink to wash dishes separate from washroom, drinking water, towels, soap, table separate from work station).
 - b. An employee is assigned to a different work location than previously scheduled and was unable to take a previously prepared meal.
 - c. An employee is working unscheduled overtime.

22.07 Child Care Reimbursement Program

Employees required to be away from their designated/bid headquarters overnight to participate in approved training, meetings or joint committee work are eligible for the Child Care Reimbursement Program. The guidelines can be found on the Intranet or by contacting Human Resources.

22.08 Northern Allowance

Employees who live, on a permanent basis, in the community of La Ronge, or in a location that is in accordance with the Corporate Response Time Location Policy will receive the Northern Allowance. A Northern Allowance of \$300.00 per month will be paid to permanent employees (pro-rated for part-time employees) headquartered at La Ronge.

Employees who are assigned to work in the Community of La Ronge on a temporary basis and who are receiving expenses are not eligible to receive the Northern Allowance.

Article 23 – DIFFERENTIALS

23.01 Shift Differential

- 1. Shift differentials shall be paid in addition to regular or overtime rates, shall not form part of the basic wage, and shall not be subject to overtime rates.
- 2. An hourly differential shall be paid to shift employees who work Monday to Friday evening or night shift

February 1, 2022	March 16, 2024	February 1, 2025
\$1.49	\$1.58	\$1.61

3. An hourly differential shall be paid to shift employees who work Saturday or Sunday - day, evening or night shift.

February 1, 2022	March 16, 2024	February 1, 2025
\$2.34	\$2.63	\$2.68

This differential will be adjusted based on general wage increases; effective dates will follow as outlined within the memorandum of agreement terms.

23.02 Standby Differential

- 1. Standby premium shall be paid to employees scheduled to be available at their designated headquarters for call-out duty on assigned days of rest, statutory holidays, or outside of regular working hours.
- 2. Standby premium shall be based on the higher of the employee's regular or applicable substitution rate of pay and shall be paid as follows:
 - a. 24 hour period four (4) hours shall be paid to an employee who is scheduled to be available for a 24 hour period, commencing at the time corresponding with the employees regular starting time on the most recent regular working day.
 - b. 15 or 15.5 hour period two (2) hours shall be paid to an employee scheduled to be available for the 15 or 15.5 hour period immediately following the employee's regular working hours.
 - c. Eight (8) hour period one (1) hour shall be paid to an employee scheduled to be available for any 8 hour period.
- 3. Standby is paid for availability. An employee on standby who receives a call-out will be paid in accordance with Article 15 of this Agreement.

23.03 Charge Hand Differential

An employee who does not normally have supervisory responsibilities and who is placed temporarily in charge of two (2) or more employees shall be paid a differential for all hours worked.

February 1, 2022	March 16, 2024	February 1, 2025
\$1.24	\$1.32	\$1.35

This differential will be adjusted based on general wage increases; effective dates will follow as outlined within the memorandum of agreement terms.

23.04 Instructor Differential

- 1. An employee who is selected by Human Resources, in accordance with the agreed to Guidelines: Instructor Qualifications, as agreed to between the parties, to temporarily instruct formal training courses and seminars shall be paid a differential for all hours of such instruction, preparation time and instructor's meetings.
- 2. Instructor differentials shall be paid in addition to regular or overtime rates, shall not form part of the basic wage, and shall not be subject to overtime rates.

February 1, 2022	March 16, 2024	February 1, 2025
\$11.15	\$11.82	\$12.06

This differential will be adjusted based on general wage increases; effective dates will follow as outlined within the memorandum of agreement terms.

Article 24 – GROUP INSURANCE

 Participation in the Group Insurance Plan is compulsory. The Company will pay premiums for the first \$25,000 coverage. Employees shall pay the premiums for coverage above \$25,000. Basic coverage (two (2) times) is mandatory, however employees may elect three (3), four (4), five (5) or six (6) times their annual salary to a maximum of \$500,000.

For Group Insurance purposes, temporary, temporary part-time and permanent part-time employees have a deemed annual salary of \$30,000.

 Upon retirement, permanent employees currently insured under the Government of Saskatchewan Group Life Insurance Plan will receive a \$12,000 Death Benefit Certificate (paidup life insurance policy).

Article 25 – DENTAL PLAN

Dental benefits shall be in accordance with the provisions of the Public Employees Dental Plan, including regulations issued under authority of the Plan.

Article 26 – PENSION PLANS

26.01 General Provisions

- 1. Coverage under either the Power Corporation Superannuation Plan (PCSP) or the Public Employees Pension Plan (PEPP) is not to be construed as providing permanency of employment.
- 2. PCSP pension benefits shall be in accordance with provisions of The Power Corporation Superannuation Act, The Superannuation (Supplementary Provisions) Act and related regulations.
- 3. PEPP pension benefits shall be in accordance with provisions of The Public Employees Pension Plan Regulations and amendments thereto.

Contributions as follows:

Effective Date	Employee Contribution	Company Contribution
January 31, 2017	6.5%	7.0%

4. Whenever possible, the Company shall notify the Union of any and all proposed amendments to either pension plan.

Article 27 – RETIRING PROGRAMS

27.01 – Horizon In-scope Plan

- 1. Effective the 2020 Plan Year the annual contribution under the Horizon In-scope Plan will be directed to the Public Employees' Pension Plan (PEPP). Employees with less than 35 years of Company Service will receive five (5) days' pay per year. Employees with more than 35 years of Company Service will receive two (2) days' pay per year.
 - a. The Plan Year for permanent full-time employees is January 1 to December 31. The contribution for permanent full-time employees will be based on Company Service earned in the Plan Year and will be made as a voluntary contribution to PEPP in December of the Plan Year.
 - b. The Plan Year for permanent part-time employees is December 1 to November 30. The contribution for part-time employees will be based on Company Service earned in the Plan Year and will be made as a voluntary contribution to PEPP in December of the Plan Year
- 2. Details regarding the Horizon In-scope Plan can be found in the Policy document or by contacting Human Resources.

27.02 Retiring Allowance

- Effective July 14, 2005 the Retiring Allowance was converted to an annual contribution to the Horizon In-Scope Plan, as set out in Clause 27.01. For employees with Company Service earned prior to January 1, 2005, the days accumulated up to December 31, 2004 will be retained in an individual Retiring Allowance Bank of Days calculated as five (5) days per year of Company Service earned prior to January 1, 2005.
 - a. Effective January 2008, on an annual basis, permanent full-time employees will receive a payment into the Horizon In-Scope Plan from the employee's Retiring Allowance Bank of Days equivalent to the lesser of 2.5 days or the remainder of the employee's bank. Permanent part-time employees will receive a prorated amount calculated based on the Company Service earned during the Plan Year.
 - b. Effective January 2008, on an annual basis, permanent full-time employees with 30 or more years Company Service will receive an additional payment into the Flexible Spending Account from the employee's Retiring Allowance Bank of Days equivalent to the lesser of 10 days or the remainder of the employee's bank.
 - c. Employees who retire under the Power Corporation Superannuation Plan or the Public Employees Pension Plan will receive a payout of the balance of the employee's Retiring Allowance Bank of Days, calculated at the employee's regular rate of pay and regular working hours at date of retirement.
- 2. The Retiring Allowance shall be paid as a Death Benefit, to the survivors or the estate of a deceased employee.

Article 28 – EXTENDED HEALTH CARE PLAN

Eligible employees will participate in the Extended Health Care Plan.

Specifics regarding eligibility and coverage can be found in the Plan document(s) issued by the carrier. The Plan document(s) are the final determinant of entitlement to coverage.

The funding for the Extended Health Care Plan will be shared between the Company and employees (Company 1.5% of base payroll, employees 0.5% of base payroll). At such time as the premium exceeds 2% of base payroll, employees will be responsible to make up the difference through a payroll deducted premium. Premiums will be reviewed and established annually.

The Company and the Union, through the Extended Health Care Committee, will monitor and recommend changes to the Plan as required.

For more information, contact Shared Services, Human Resources.

Article 29 – FLEXIBLE SPENDING ACCOUNT

Eligible permanent employees will participate in a Flexible Spending Account. Specifics regarding the Flexible Spending Account can be found in the Policy document. For more information contact Human Resources.

Article 30 – EMPLOYEE AND FAMILY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (EFAP)

30.01 General Provisions

- 1. The Company will provide for, and maintain, a confidential Employee and Family Assistance Program (EFAP). Information on the specifics of the program and **contact information for the EFAP provider** can be found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.
- 2. The EFAP provides all employees and their family members, with confidential access to professional services for assistance to overcome a wide range of personal problems, which may adversely affect work performance and/or personal quality of life.
- 3. The Company shall designate one (1) employee to be the Program Coordinator for the EFAP. This individual, in consultation with the Union, will assume full responsibility for the overall management and direction of the EFAP.

Article 31 – SAFETY AND HEALTH

31.01 General Provisions

- 1. The Company shall make reasonable provision for the safety and health of the employees during the hours of their employment and shall provide for protective devices and equipment necessary to protect employees from injury.
- 2. The Union may bring to the attention of the Company recommended suggestions in this regard. Such matters shall be subject to negotiation between the Company and the Union.

- 3. The Company shall provide and maintain, as far as practicable, suitable first-aid equipment and facilities, lunchroom, locker, washroom, shower and sanitary facilities, and the Union shall cooperate fully with the Company in the maintenance of this service.
- 4. In cooperation with the Union, a set of safety rules shall be set up which will cover all hazardous phases of the Company's operation. Such rules, prepared in booklet form, shall be mandatory on all parties affected.
- 5. An educational program shall be instituted and maintained to ensure that such safety rules be understood and adhered to by all members of the staff.
- 6. Designated employees as determined by the Joint SHE Committee shall be paid an allowance in April of each year for the purchase of approved safety footwear.

Article 32 – GRIEVANCES AND DISPUTES

32.01 General Provisions

- 1. The purpose of this Article is to establish a procedure which will quickly and equitably resolve a dispute regarding the application or interpretation of the provisions of this Agreement.
- 2. Neither party to this Agreement shall cause a suspension of work because of a dispute or grievance until an earnest effort has been made to settle such issue in accordance with this Article.
- 3. Steps of the grievance procedure may be bypassed under the following conditions:
 - a. In the absence of designated Company officials, it shall be permissible to immediately proceed with the next higher step.
 - b. In a grievance involving a group of employees, the procedure may be commenced at the step involving the first designated official of the Company having jurisdiction over the employees affected or the subject matter concerned.
 - c. In the case of an indefinite suspension where a grievance is filed, the grievance procedure shall commence at Step 3.

32.02 Displacement by Grievance

If an appointee is displaced as a result of a grievance on an appointment, the Company will pay all expenses incurred by the appointee as a result.

32.03 Time Limits for Filing

Grievances must be submitted as soon as possible, but in any case not later than 28 days from the occurrence of the event, or from the date the Union realized it had occurred. In the event of an indefinite suspension, a grievance must be filed within seven (7) days or the indefinite suspension shall become a dismissal.

32.04 Grievance Committee

- 1. At any step of the grievance procedure, members of the Grievance Committee may be accompanied by representatives of the Union.
- 2. Employee representatives of the Union shall not exceed three (3) in number, except by mutual consent.
- 3. The Union shall supply Human Resources with a current list of the name, work location, and classification of the Grievance Committee and Union Stewards.

32.05 Salary and Expenses of Committee

- 1. Whenever possible, all grievances will be dealt with on Company time.
- 2. No employee or member of the Grievance Committee will suffer loss of pay by reason of time spent in discussing grievances with the representatives of the Company.
- 3. The Company will pay all necessary and reasonable expenses when the Grievance Committee, or a member thereof, is required to attend a meeting which has been called by the Company outside such members headquarters.

32.06 Grievance Procedure

Step 1:

- 1. In the event of a dispute, the employee(s) concerned and the shop steward or union representative will take the matter to the employee's immediate supervisor and attempt to resolve the dispute through dialogue.
- 2. If the parties fail to resolve the dispute through dialogue, the shop steward may then file a formal grievance by submitting the matter, in writing, to the designated supervisor.
- 3. The supervisor shall hear the grievance (the employee or employees concerned may be present) and shall render a written decision within two (2) working days.
- 4. The shop steward shall advise the supervisor, in writing, within seven (7) working days, whether or not the Union intends to process the grievance any further.

Step 2:

- 1. If the Union intends to process the grievance further, the Grievance Committee shall refer the grievance, in writing, to Human Resources within 14 working days.
- 2. Human Resources shall hold a hearing with a higher level of supervision and the Union within 14 working days from the date the Union's response was received.
- 3. The supervisor shall render a written decision to the Grievance Committee within five (5) working days from the hearing.
- 4. Within seven (7) working days from the date the reply is received, the Grievance Committee shall notify in writing, the supervisor who rendered the decision and Human Resources, whether or not the Union intends to process the grievance any further.

Step 3:

- 1. Human Resources shall hold a hearing with the Vice-President and the Union within 14 working days from the date the Union's response was received.
- 2. The Vice-President shall render a written decision to the Grievance Committee within five (5) working days of hearing the grievance.
- 3. Within seven (7) working days from the date the reply is received, the Grievance Committee shall notify, in writing, the Vice-President who rendered the decision and Human Resources whether or not the Union intends to process the grievance any further.

Step 4:

- 1. Human Resources shall hold a hearing with the President and the Union within 14 working days from the date the Union's response was received.
- 2. Within ten (10) working days of having heard the grievance, the President shall render a written decision to the Grievance Committee.
- 3. Failing a resolution at this step, either party may notify the other, within five (5) working days, of intent to submit the alleged violation or difference to arbitration.

Note: Time limits contained in the Article may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties by sending a request to the appropriate party.

32.07 Arbitration

- 1. The parties will meet within ten (10) working days from the date the notice to proceed to arbitration was received, to select an arbitrator. If mutual agreement cannot be reached in the selection of an arbitrator the matter will be referred to the Minister of Labour for appointment.
- 2. When the arbitrator has been selected, a meeting shall be arranged, to hear the evidence of both parties as soon as possible.
- 3. The arbitrator shall not deal with more than one (1) grievance, except by mutual agreement between the Union and the Company.
- 4. The arbitrator shall not have the power to add to, subtract from, or modify in any way, the terms of this Agreement.
- 5. The arbitrator may consider only the particular issue or issues presented and the decision must be based solely on interpretation of this Agreement.
- 6. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on all parties.
- 7. Each party shall be responsible for the cost of its witness(es).
- 8. The expenses of the arbitrator and for the place of arbitration hearing shall be shared equally by the two parties.

Article 33 – DISCIPLINE

33.01 Documentation

- 1. The parties recognize the positive aspects of a non-punitive discipline philosophy.
- 2. Any disciplinary action taken by the Company and the reasons for such action will be recorded with copies given to the employee, Grievance Chairperson c/o the Union Office, Human Resources and the employee's personnel file.

33.02 Discipline

- 1. When SaskEnergy will be conducting an investigation, which may result in discipline, the Company will, whenever possible, provide the employee and the union steward, advance notice and the general reason for the investigation.
- 2. If the Company considers an employee's conduct warrants discipline, the practice shall be to discipline the employee in the presence of the shop steward or grievance representative, at which time the employee will be given an opportunity to be heard.

33.03 Dismissal

- 1. If the Company considers an employee's conduct warrants an indefinite suspension, such employee shall be suspended until the matter has been investigated and an agreement or settlement reached between the parties.
- 2. In the case of an indefinite suspension, a grievance must be filed within seven (7) days or the indefinite suspension shall become a dismissal.

33.04 Rescinded Discipline

Should an employee be dismissed, suspended, or demoted and it is later established that such dismissal, suspension, or demotion was not in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the employee shall be promptly returned to former status in all respects and shall be compensated for net loss of earnings suffered by reasons of such dismissal, suspension, or demotion.

33.05 Personnel File

- 1. An employee may write to Human Resources in order to make arrangements to view the Corporate personnel file maintained under the employee's name.
- 2. At the employee's request, any disciplinary document which has been on an employee's file for two (2) years, will be removed, provided there have been no further instances of disciplinary documents within that time period.
- 3. Notice will be given to the Union upon removal of information from employee files.

Article 34 – JOINT COMMITTEES

34.01 General Provisions

- 1. Each Committee will be comprised of equal representation from the Company and the Union, such numbers to be mutually agreed upon by both parties.
- 2. The Company and the Union shall each select one person from amongst their representatives to serve as co-chairs of the Committee.
- 3. Each Committee will annually propose objectives and goals to be mutually agreed upon by the Company and the Union. The Committees will meet **a minimum of once per year.**
- 4. Recommendations of Joint Committees will be subject to the approval of the Company and the Union.
- 5. Members of Joint Committees shall be allowed reasonable time during working hours for the purpose of attending to business arising out of the Joint Committee work.
- 6. Joint Committee work outside of regular work hours, or required travel outside of regular work hours, to perform Joint Committee work will, at the employee's option, be remunerated as follows:
 - a. payment at the employee's regular rate of pay, or
 - b. equal time off at a time mutually agreeable between the employee and their supervisor. If agreement is not reached, the employee will receive the pay outlined in "a" above.
- 7. Joint Committee information, including members, meeting dates, minutes and initiatives and/or directives will be maintained on Innergy and made available to the Union office.

34.02 Technological Change Committee

To support the implementation of technological change by providing a change model so that present and future changes at SaskEnergy are successful. The Committee's mandate is twofold:

- 1. To be proactively involved in the human aspects of technological change when it affects the terms, conditions or tenures of employment; and
- 2. To promote and encourage a change in the Corporate culture through education and general awareness of the "guiding principles" of change.

34.03 Diversity Committee

The Committee will promote the integration of designated groups throughout the Company and strive to ensure that all employees of the Company are treated in a fair, respectful and equitable manner.

34.04 Safety, Health and Environment Committee

The Committee will ensure employees are afforded a workplace that is safe, healthy and environmentally secure.

34.05 Training Committee

The Committee will advise the Company with respect to training to ensure all employees have the necessary skills to perform their jobs.

34.06 Job Evaluation Committee

The Committee's mandate is to provide guidance and assistance to the Job Evaluation process for in-scope jobs by striving for consensus on the evaluation of jobs, while ensuring the integrity and consistency of the process is maintained.

34.07 Extended Health Care Plan Committee

The Committee will monitor usage, trends and costs of the elements within the Plan, be advocates for and make recommendations on changes to Plan coverage.

Article 35 – RESPECTFUL WORKPLACE

The Company and the Union agree that each Employee has the right, as recognized in law, to be able to work in an environment free of harassment and discrimination, and each party agrees to strive to ensure this goal is achieved.

WAGE SCHEDULES - Appendix No. 1

All employees covered by these wage schedules (excluding Gas Contollers and PDR 24/7) shall be entitled to a 15 minute rest period in the morning and afternoon of each day.

35 Hour Work Week

The agreed rate for the schedule is the hourly rate. Permanent full-time employees are paid semi-monthly. The semi-monthly amount is calculated by multiplying the hourly rate by the standard pay hours

Pay			Februa	February 1, 2023	Februar	February 1, 2024	February 1, 2025	/ 1, 2025
Grade	Code classification		(GV	(GWI 3%)	(GW	(GWI 3%)	(GWI 2%)	2%)
1 page			Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly
002	JC0395 Summer Student	1st Summer	\$21.20	\$3,224.52	\$21.84	\$3,321.86	\$22.28	\$3,388.79
		2nd Summer	\$21.75	\$3,308.18	\$22.40	\$3,407.04	\$22.85	\$3,475.49
		3rd Summer	\$22.90	\$3,483.09	\$23.59	\$3,588.04	\$24.06	\$3,659.53
032	JC0377 Co-op / Engineering Student	1st Year Student	\$22.16	\$3,370.54	\$22.82	\$3,470.92	\$23.28	\$3,540.89
		2nd Year Student	\$23.48	\$3,571.31	\$24.18	\$3,677.78	\$24.66	\$3,750.79
		3rd Year Student	\$24.11	\$3,667.13	\$24.83	\$3,776.64	\$25.33	\$3,852.69
		4th Year Student	\$24.80	\$3,772.08	\$25.54	\$3,884.63	\$26.05	\$3,962.21
Band 2 015	JC0404 Clerk II	1st 6 Months	\$22.25	\$3.384.23	\$22.92	\$3.486.13	\$23.38	\$3.556.10
	JC0409 Pavroll Administrator	2nd 6 Months	\$22.86	\$3,477.01	\$23.55	\$3,581.96	\$24.02	\$3,653.44
		2nd Year	\$23.48	\$3,571.31	\$24.18	\$3,677.78	\$24.66	\$3,750.79
		After 2 Years	\$24.80	\$3,772.08	\$25.54	\$3,884.63	\$26.05	\$3,962.21
Band 3					000 1 1		00 000	01 001 10
7CN	JUUSSO ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT (NOTE 1)		01.62¢	\$3,8U8.97	\$Z0.47	\$4,UZ0.U9	00.12¢	\$4,100.7U
		2nd 6 Months	\$26.34	\$4,006.31	\$27.13	\$4,126.47	\$27.67	\$4,208.61
		2nd Year	\$27.15	\$4,129.52	\$27.96	\$4,252.72	\$28.52	\$4,337.89
		3rd Year	\$28.61	\$4,351.58	\$29.47	\$4,482.39	\$30.06	\$4,572.13
061	JC0390 Senior Administrative Assistant (Note1)	After 3 Years	\$30.45	\$4,631.45	\$31.36	\$4,769.86	\$31.99	\$4,865.68
082	JC0386 Accounts Payable Administrator	1st 6 Months	\$27.55	\$4,190.36	\$28.38	\$4,316.60	\$28.95	\$4,403.30
	JC0439 Customer Business Representative	2nd 6 Months	\$28.26	\$4,298.35	\$29.11	\$4,427.63	\$29.69	\$4,515.85
	JC0412 Customer Service Representative I	2nd Year	\$29.32	\$4,459.57	\$30.20	\$4,593.42	\$30.80	\$4,684.68
	JC0398 Payment Services Representative I	3rd Year	\$30.45	\$4,631.45	\$31.36	\$4,769.86	\$31.99	\$4,865.68
	JC0410 Planning & Dispatch Representative I JC0391 Purchasing Assistant							
Band 4						φ 1 000 0 1	LT 100	
124	JCU379 Gas Measurement Integrity Administrator	ist year	\$29.93	\$4,552.35	\$30.83	\$4,089.24	047.15¢	\$4,783.55
		Zha Year	\$30.94 \$24 74	\$4,705.97 64,003,01	\$31.87	\$4,847.43 \$1040.41	10.22¢	\$4,944.77
		JIU TEAL	401.74 ¢30 85	00.120,4¢	80.20¢	\$4,972.13 \$5 117 06	400.04 424 50	\$5,071.01 \$5,250.40
		Attri Tear 5th Vear	\$34.14	44,000.40 44 100 60	400.04 425.16	\$5 317 81	\$35 86	Ф0,400.49 ФБ ЛБЛ 21
122	JC0380 Gas Supply Administrator (See Natural Gas Scheduler)	1st Year	\$29.93	\$4,552.35	\$30.83	\$4,689.24	00.004	0.101.00
		2nd Year	\$30.94	\$4,705.97	\$31.87	\$4,847.43		
		3rd Year & non-optional education	\$31.74	\$4,827.65	\$32.69	\$4,972.15		
		4th Year	\$32.85	\$4,996.49	\$33.84	\$5,147.06		
		5th Year	\$34.14	\$5,192.69	\$35.16	\$5,347.84		
132	JC0375 Land Administrator	1st Year	\$29.93	\$4,552.35	\$30.83	\$4,689.24	\$31.45	\$4,783.55
	JC0539 Document Control Administrator, Management Systems		\$31.63	\$4,810.92	\$32.58	\$4,955.42	\$33.23	\$5,054.28
	JC0528 Drawing Administrator	3rd Year	\$33.17	\$5,045.16	\$34.17	\$5,197.26	\$34.85	\$5,300.69
	JC0559 Enterprise Information Management Administrator	4th Year	\$34.14	\$5,192.69	\$35.16	\$5,347.84	\$35.86	\$5,454.31

Pay Grade	Job Classification		February 1, 2023 (GWI 3%)	ruary 1, 2023 (GWI 3%)	February 1, 2024 (GWI 3%)	ruary 1, 2024 (GWI 3%)	February (GW	February 1, 2025 (GWI 2%)
			Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly
Band 4	Band 4 continued 065 .IC0385 Financial Administrator	1st 6 Months	\$30.94	\$4 705 97	\$31.87	\$4 847 43	\$32.51	\$4 944 77
	JC0381 Meter Control Representative	2nd 6 Months	\$31.74	\$4,827.65	\$32.69	\$4,972.15	\$33.34	\$5,071.01
		2nd Year	\$32.85	\$4,996.49	\$33.84	\$5,147.06	\$34.52	\$5,250.49
001	JOUDO4 SERIIOI PAYIOII AURIIRISUAIOI	ard Teal 1at Voor	\$04.14 \$20.04	\$0,192.09 #4 70E 07	\$33.10 \$24.07	40.747.04 047.42	\$00.00 \$00 E4	\$0,404.01 \$1044.01
400	JC0401 Billing Services Representative 1	1st Year 2nd Year	\$30.94 \$32.55	\$4,7050.86 \$4,950.86	\$33.53	\$4,847.43 \$5.099.91	\$34.20	\$4,944.77 \$5,201.82
		3rd Year	\$34.14	\$5,192.69	\$35.16	\$5,347.84	\$35.86	\$5,454.31
Band 4A 401	A JC0388 Billing Services Representative II	1st Year	\$32.86	\$4,998.01	\$33.85	\$5,148.59	\$34.53	\$5,252.01
	-	2nd Year	\$34.04	\$5,177.48	\$35.06	\$5,332.63	\$35.76	\$5,439.10
		3rd Year	\$35.22	\$5,356.96	\$36.28	\$5,518.19	\$37.01	\$5,629.22
212	Analyst	1st Year	\$28.55	\$4,342.46	\$29.41	\$4,473.26	\$30.00	\$4,563.00
		2nd Year	\$31.12	\$4,733.35	\$32.05	\$4,874.81	\$32.69	\$4,972.15
		3rd Year	\$33.73	\$5,130.33	\$34.74	\$5,283.95	\$35.43	\$5,388.90
		4th Year	\$36.29 \$6 5 50	\$5,519.71 \$1,525.55	\$37.38 \$?? = {	\$5,685.50 \$ 1,8=0	\$38.13 \$26.55	\$5,799.57
185	JC0331 Buyer	1st Year 2nd Vear	\$31.79 \$33.53	\$4,835.26 \$5 000 01	\$32.74 \$34.54	\$4,9/9./5 \$5 253 53	\$33.39 \$35.23	\$5,078.62 \$5 358 48
		and Year	\$35.15	\$5,346.32	\$36.20	\$5,506.02	\$36.92	\$5,615,53
		4th Year	\$36.29	\$5,519.71	\$37.38	\$5,685.50	\$38.13	\$5,799.57
152N	JC0382 Computer Aided Drafting (CAD) Technician		\$36.29	\$5,519.71	\$37.38	\$5,685.50	\$38.13	\$5,799.57
140	JC0383 Senior Accounts Payable Administrator	1st Year	\$33.63	\$5,115.12	\$34.64	\$5,268.74	\$35.33	\$5,373.69
	JC0359 Senior Technical Assistant	2nd Year	\$34.96	\$5,317.42	\$36.01	\$5,477.12	\$36.73	\$5,586.63
		3rd Year	\$36.29	\$5,519.71	\$37.38	\$5,685.50	\$38.13	\$5,799.57
123	JC0378 Customer Services Administrator (See Pipeline Scheduler)	1st Year	\$33.89 \$67.00	\$5,154.67 \$5,0000	\$34.91	\$5,309.81		
		2nd Year & STAT 151 or equiv	\$35.06	\$5,332.63 @r r10 71	\$36.11 \$27.00	\$5,492.33 &r cor ro		
Band 6		3rd Year & BUS 307 or equiv	\$36.29	\$5,519.71	\$37.38	\$5,685.50		
214	JC0577 Analyst, Environment	1st Year	\$30.75	\$4,677.08	\$31.67	\$4,817.01	\$32.30	\$4,912.83
	JC0289 Analyst, Health & Safety	2nd Year	\$33.51	\$5,096.87	\$34.52	\$5,250.49	\$35.21	\$5,355.44
		3rd Year	\$36.32	\$5,524.27	\$37.41	\$5,690.06	\$38.16	\$5,804.14
		4th Year	\$39.05	\$5,939.51	\$40.22	\$6,117.46	\$41.02	\$6,239.14
220	JC0380 Natural Gas Scheduler (<i>Effective May 1, 2024</i>) JC0378 Pipeline Scheduler (<i>Effective May 1, 2024</i>)	1st Year 2nd Year			\$33.85 \$37.03	\$5,148.59 \$5,632.26	\$34.53 \$37.77	\$5,252.01 \$5,744.82
-		3rd Year			\$40.22	\$6,117.46	\$41.02	\$6,239.14
216 216	JC0366 Analyst, Accounting (Note 2)	1st Year	\$33.22	\$5,052.76	\$34.22	\$5,204.86	\$34.90	\$5,308.29
	JC0284 Analyst, Business Application Support	2nd Year	\$36.20	\$5,506.02	\$37.29	\$5,671.81	\$38.04	\$5,785.88
	Analyst, Business Development	3rd Year	\$39.25	\$5,969.93	\$40.43	\$6,149.40	\$41.24	\$6,272.60
		4th Year	\$42.22	\$6,421.66	\$43.49	\$6,614.83	\$44.36	\$6,747.16
	JC0367 Analyst, Financial Planning (Note 2) IC0365 Analyst Coorrentic Information System (CIS)							
	JC0370 Analyst, Rates							
	JC0580 Analyst, Support Services							
	JC0566 Analyst, Sustainable Energy Solutions IC0360 Analyst Systems Summer							
	JCC008 Analyst, Systems Support JCD368 Analyst Treasury (Note 2)							
			l	l	l		l	I

Pay	doL	Classification		Februan	February 1, 2023	February	February 1, 2024	Februar	February 1, 2025
Grade	Code			(GW	(GWI 3%)	(GW	(GWI 3%)	(GW	(GWI 2%)
	:			Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly
Band / 216	Band / continued 216 JC0587 /	ontinued JC0587 Applications Analyst, Business Applications	1st Year	\$33.22	\$5,052.76	\$34.22	\$5,204.86	\$34.90	\$5,308.29
	JC0527	JC0527 Data Analyst	2nd Year	\$36.20	\$5,506.02	\$37.29	\$5,671.81	\$38.04	\$5,785.88
	JC0543	JC0543 Marketing Analyst	3rd Year	\$39.25	\$5,969.93	\$40.43	\$6,149.40	\$41.24	\$6,272.60
	JC0586	JC0586 Technical Analyst, Business Applications	4th Year	\$42.22	\$6,421.66	\$43.49	\$6,614.83	\$44.36	\$6,747.16
202	JC0363	JC0363 Computer Aided Drafting (CAD) Technologist	1st Year	\$39.67	\$6,033.81	\$40.86	\$6,214.81	\$41.68	\$6,339.53
			2nd Year	\$40.86	\$6,214.81	\$42.09	\$6,401.89	\$42.93	\$6,529.65
			3rd Year	\$42.22	\$6,421.66	\$43.49	\$6,614.83	\$44.36	\$6,747.16
205	JC0464	JC0464 Customer Business Lead	1st Year	\$37.91	\$5,766.11	\$39.05	\$5,939.51	\$39.83	\$6,058.14
	JC0287	JC0287 Customer Services Lead	2nd Year	\$40.02	\$6,087.04	\$41.22	\$6,269.56	\$42.04	\$6,394.28
	JC0286	JC0286 Planning & Dispatch Lead	3rd Year	\$42.22	\$6,421.66	\$43.49	\$6,614.83	\$44.36	\$6,747.16
Band 8									
204	JC0571	JC0571 Customer Service Operations Coordinator	1st Year	\$37.00	\$5,627.70	\$38.11	\$5,796.53	\$38.87	\$5,912.13
	JC0361	JC0361 Engineering Technologist, Distribution	2nd Year	\$41.24	\$6,272.60	\$42.48	\$6,461.21	\$43.33	\$6,590.49
	JC0542	JC0542 Engineering Technologist, Gas Measurement Integrity	3rd Year	\$45.53	\$6,925.11	\$46.90	\$7,133.49	\$47.84	\$7,276.46
	JC0357	JC0357 Engineering Technologist, System Integrity							
	JC0556	JC0556 Environmental Coordinator, Environment and Sustainability							
217	JC0574	JC0574 Senior Analyst, Policy & Rates	1st year	\$35.23	\$5,358.48	\$36.29	\$5,519.71	\$37.02	\$5,630.74
	JC0585	JC0585 Senior Business Analyst, Business Process	2nd Year	\$38.54	\$5,861.93	\$39.70	\$6,038.37	\$40.49	\$6,158.53
	JC0576	JC0576 Technical System Coordinator	3rd Year	\$41.89	\$6,371.47	\$43.15	\$6,563.12	\$44.01	\$6,693.92
			4th Year	\$45.53	\$6,925.11	\$46.90	\$7,133.49	\$47.84	\$7,276.46
Band 9									
229	JC0593	JC0593 Endpoint Services Administrator (Effective April 10, 2024)	1st Year			\$47.52	\$7,227.79	\$48.47	\$7,372.29
			2nd Year			\$49.92	\$7,592.83	\$50.92	\$7,744.93
			3rd Year			\$52.71	\$8,017.19	\$53.76	\$8,176.90
Other 215	JC0353	JC0353 Analyst II (Note 2)	1st 6 Months	\$36.86	\$5,606.41	\$37.97	\$5,775.24	\$38.73	\$5,890.83
			2nd 12 Months	\$39.28	\$5,974.49	\$40.46	\$6,153.97	\$41.27	\$6,277.17
			3rd 18 Months	\$41.84	\$6,363.86	\$43.10	\$6,555.51	\$43.96	\$6,686.32
			4th 24 Months	\$44.56	\$6,777.58	\$45.90	\$6,981.39	\$46.82	\$7,121.32
			Completion	\$47.43	\$7,214.10	\$48.85	\$7,430.09	\$49.83	\$7,579.14
Notes:									

1 Automatic progression will apply from the Administrative Assistant to the Senior Administrative Assistant after three (3) years in the Administrative Assistant classification.

As per the Letter of Understanding dated March 16, 2024, employees in Accounting or Finance Analyst positions who have completed or substantially completed the prerequisites for a 2 professional accounting or finance designation will be reclassified as an Analyst II and advance to the Analyst II pay grade. Step advancement is contingent upon successful participation in the professional designation program. The external educational institution governing body determines continued eligibility.

continued
- Appendix No. 1
WAGE SCHEDULES -

37.33 Hour Work Week

The agreed rate for the schedule is the hourly rate. Permanent full-time employees are paid semi-monthly. The semi-monthly amount is calculated by multiplying the hourly rate by the standard pay hours (hourly rate x 81.11). The monthly rate is determined by multiplying the semi-monthly rate by 2. Part-time and temporary employees are paid semi-monthly for regular hours worked in the previous pay period.

Pay Grade	Job Code Classification		Februal (GM	February 1, 2023 (GWI 3%)	Februar (GW	February 1, 2024 (GWI 3%)	Februar (GW	February 1, 2025 (GWI 2%)
Rand 1			Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly
502	JC0394 Summer Student	1st Summer	\$21.20	\$3,439.06	\$21.84	\$3,542.88	\$22.28	\$3,614.26
		2nd Summer	\$21.75	\$3,528.29	\$22.40	\$3,633.73	\$22.85	\$3,706.73
		3rd Summer	\$22.90	\$3,714.84	\$23.59	\$3,826.77	\$24.06	\$3,903.01
522	JC0376 Co-op / Engineering Student	1st Year Student	\$22.16	\$3,594.80	\$22.82	\$3,701.86	\$23.28	\$3,776.48
		2nd Year Student	\$23.48	\$3,808.93	\$24.18	\$3,922.48	\$24.66	\$4,000.35
		3rd Year Student	\$24.11	\$3,911.12	\$24.83	\$4,027.92	\$25.33	\$4,109.03
c		4th Year Student	\$24.80	\$4,023.06	\$25.54	\$4,143.10	\$26.05	\$4,225.83
512	Clerk II	1st 6 Months	\$22.25	\$3 609 40	\$22 92	\$3 718 08	\$23.38	\$3 792 70
		2nd 6 Months	\$22.86	\$3.708.35	\$23.55	\$3,820.28	\$24.02	\$3.896.52
		2nd Year	\$23.48	\$3,808.93	\$24.18	\$3,922.48	\$24.66	\$4,000.35
		3rd Year	\$24.80	\$4,023.06	\$25.54	\$4,143.10	\$26.05	\$4,225.83
520	JC0403 Labourer Shipper Receiver	1st Year	\$23.97	\$3,888.41	\$24.69	\$4,005.21	\$25.18	\$4,084.70
	JC0352 Mail Room Attendant	2nd Year	\$24.80	\$4,023.06	\$25.54	\$4,143.10	\$26.05	\$4,225.83
	JC0402 Shipper Receiver		J					
562	JC0413 Administrative Assistant (Note 1)	1st 6 Months	\$25.70	\$4.169.05	\$26.47	\$4.293.96	\$27.00	\$4.379.94
		2nd 6 Months	\$26.34	\$4,272.87	\$27.13	\$4,401.03	\$27.67	\$4,488.63
		2nd Year	\$27.15	\$4,404.27	\$27.96	\$4,535.67	\$28.52	\$4,626.51
		3rd Year	\$28.61	\$4,641.11	\$29.47	\$4,780.62	\$30.06	\$4,876.33
572	JC0389 Senior Administrative Assistant (Note 1)	4th Year	\$30.45	\$4,939.60	\$31.36	\$5,087.22	\$31.99	\$5,189.42
710	JC0346 Inventory Systems Operator	1st 6 Months	\$27.55	\$4,469.16	\$28.38	\$4,603.80	\$28.95	\$4,696.27
		2nd 6 Months	\$28.26	\$4,584.34	\$29.11	\$4,722.22	\$29.69	\$4,816.31
		2nd Year	\$28.91	\$4,689.78	\$29.78	\$4,830.91	\$30.38	\$4,928.24
		3rd Year	\$30.45	\$4,939.60	\$31.36	\$5,087.22	\$31.99	\$5,189.42
592		1st Year	\$28.18	\$4,571.36	\$29.03	\$4,709.25	\$29.61	\$4,803.33
	JC0393 Senior Salvage Technician	2nd Year	\$29.36	\$4,762.78	\$30.24	\$4,905.53	\$30.84	\$5,002.86
	JC0358 Utility Operator	3rd Year	\$30.45	\$4,939.60	\$31.36	\$5,087.22	\$31.99	\$5,189.42
637 637	JC0344 Meter Technician - In Training (Note 2)	1st 6 Months	\$24.87	\$4,034.41	\$25.62	\$4,156.08	\$26.13	\$4,238.81
		2nd 6 Months	\$27.31	\$4,430.23	\$28.13	\$4,563.25	\$28.69	\$4,654.09
		2nd Year & Primary Course	\$29.17	\$4,731.96	\$30.05	\$4,874.71	\$30.65	\$4,972.04
		3rd Year & Intermediate Course	\$31.26	\$5,071.00	\$32.20	\$5,223.48	\$32.84	\$5,327.30
692	JC0343 Meter Technician (Note 2)	With Certificate of Qualification	\$34.14	\$5,538.19	\$35.16	\$5,703.66	\$35.86	\$5,817.21
716	JC0387 Senior Shipper Receiver	1st 6 Months	\$30.94	\$5,019.09	\$31.87	\$5,169.95	\$32.51	\$5,273.77
		2nd 6 Months	\$31.74	\$5,148.86	\$32.69	\$5,302.97	\$33.34	\$5,408.41
		2nd Year	\$32.85	\$5,328.93	\$33.84	\$5,489.52	\$34.52	\$5,599.83
		3rd Year	\$34.14	\$5,538.19	\$35.16	\$5,703.66	\$35.86	\$5,817.21
715	JC0351 Construction Administrator	1st 6 Months	\$28.65	\$4,647.60	\$29.51	\$4,787.11	\$30.10	\$4,882.82
		2nd 6 Months	\$30.40	\$4,931.49	\$31.31	\$5,079.11	\$31.94	\$5,181.31
		2nd Year	\$32.21	\$5,225.11	\$33.18	\$5,382.46	\$33.84	\$5,489.52
		3rd Year	\$34.14	\$5,538.19	\$35.16	\$5,703.66	\$35.86	\$5,817.21

Pay Grade	Job Code	Classification		Februar) (GW	February 1, 2023 (GWI 3%)	February 1, 2024 (GWI 3%)	r 1, 2024 3%)	February (GWI	February 1, 2025 (GWI 2%)
				Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly
612 612	JC 0405	_	1st Year	\$33.39	\$5,416.53	\$34.39	\$5,578.75	\$35.08	\$5,690.68
	JC0565	Training Coordinator	2nd Year 3rd Year	\$34.66 \$36.29	\$5,622.55 \$5,886.96	\$35.70 \$37.38	\$5,791.25 \$6,063.78	\$36.41 \$38.13	\$5,906.43 \$6,185.45
Band 6 625	.IC0350	Equipment Oberator	1st Year	\$31 80	\$5 158 60	\$32 75	\$5 312 71	\$33.41	\$5 419 77
	JC0348	JC0348 Survey Technician	2nd Year	\$34.06	\$5,525.21	\$35.08	\$5,690.68	\$35.78	\$5,804.23
			3rd Year	\$36.49 *20.05	\$5,919.41 ** 224 60	\$37.58 #40.22	\$6,096.23	\$38.33	\$6,217.89 ** **********************************
912	IC:0374	. Communications Officer	4tn Year & Non-Optional Training 1st Vear	\$36 30	\$5,334.09 \$5,888,50	\$37 30	\$6.065.41 \$6.065.41	\$38.14 \$38.14	\$6 187 07
4			an real 2nd Year	\$39.05	\$6,334.69	\$40.22	\$6,524.49	\$41.02	\$6,654.26
Band 6A 745	A JC0335	Maintenance/Service Technician (Note 6)	Prior to Certificate of Qualification	\$35.56	\$5,768.54	\$36.63	\$5,942.12	\$37.36	\$6,060.54
	JC0336		With Certificate of Qualification	\$39.78	\$6,453.11	\$40.97	\$6,646.15	\$41.79	\$6,779.17
			After 1 Year with Certification	\$40.97 *12.20	\$6,646.15 ©© ©© 101	\$42.20 ¢13 57	\$6,845.68 ¢7 067 03	\$43.04 ¢ 4 4 4 4	\$6,981.95 ¢7 200.06
743	.IC0338	.IC0338 Maintenance Technician I	Atter 2 Teals with Certification 1st 6 mos	\$31.17	\$5 056 40	\$32 11	\$5 208 88	\$32 75	\$5.312.71
2			2nd 6 mos	\$32.75	\$5,312.71	\$33.73	\$5,471.68	\$34.40	\$5,580.37
			2nd Year	\$35.56	\$5,768.54	\$36.63	\$5,942.12	\$37.36	\$6,060.54
			3rd Year	\$39.78	\$6,453.11	\$40.97	\$6,646.15	\$41.79	\$6,779.17
			4th Year	\$40.97	\$6,646.15	\$42.20	\$6,845.68	\$43.04	\$6,981.95
742	.IC0334	.IC0334 District Operator	om Year 1st Year	\$42.30 \$31.17	\$5,056.40	\$43.57 \$32 11	\$7,007.93 \$5,208.88	\$44.44 \$32 75	\$5.312.71
-			2nd Year	\$33.54	\$5,440.86	\$34.55	\$5,604.70	\$35.24	\$5,716.63
			3rd Year	\$35.56	\$5,768.54	\$36.63	\$5,942.12	\$37.36	\$6,060.54
			4th Year	\$39.78	\$6,453.11	\$40.97	\$6,646.15	\$41.79	\$6,779.17
			5th Year	\$40.97 *10.97	\$6,646.15 ** 864.04	\$42.20	\$6,845.68 *7 057 02	\$43.04 ***	\$6,981.95 #7 200 06
Band 7			ourreal	\$42.3U	φ0,001.91	010.01¢	001.100,1¢	ф44.44	\$1,2U9.U0
750	JC0356	JC0356 Computer Aided Drafting (CAD) Technologist	1st Year	\$39.67	\$6,435.27	\$40.86	\$6,628.31	\$41.68	\$6,761.33
	JC0425	Customer Connect Technician	2nd Year	\$40.86	\$6,628.31	\$42.09	\$6,827.84	\$42.93	\$6,964.10
			3rd Year	\$42.22	\$6,848.93	\$43.49	\$7,054.95	\$44.36	\$7,196.08
	JC0355								
		Fleet Technologist Maser insmant Onarations Laad							
	JC0354								
Band 8		, Engineering Technologist Communications	1et Vaar	\$37.00	¢6 002 14	¢38 11	¢6 182 20	¢3887	¢6 305 40
- 70	00000		2nd Year	\$41.24	\$6.689.95	\$42.48	\$6,891.11	\$43.33	\$7,028.99
	JC0364	_	3rd Year	\$45.53	\$7,385.88	\$46.90	\$7,608.12	\$47.84	\$7,760.60
	JC0561								
	JC0544								
	JC0535								
	JC0362								
	2860.0L	: Engineering Lechnologist, Operations Maintenance Measurement Technology Lead							
876	JC0581		1st year	\$35.23	\$5,715.01	\$36.29	\$5,886.96	\$37.02	\$6,005.38
	JC0582		2nd Year	\$38.54	\$6,251.96	\$39.70	\$6,440.13	\$40.49	\$6,568.29
	JC0588		3rd Year	\$41.89 *15 50	\$6,795.40	\$43.15	\$6,999.79	\$44.01	\$7,139.30 \$770.00
020		Denof Business Analyst, Construction Denof and Community, Officers	4th Year	\$45.53 #4 F4	\$7,385.88 \$7,300.44	\$40.9U	\$7,608.12 \$7,427.70	\$47.34 \$16.77	\$7,760.60 \$7,637,03
210	U/CU2/U	JOUD/U Brand and Community Officer 10.0373 Senior Communications Officer	Ist rear 2nd Vear	\$45.53	\$7 385 88	00.04¢	\$7,608,12	\$47.84	\$7.760.60
			<u>r</u>))))	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>)))))		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Pay Grade	Job Code Classification		Februar (GM	February 1, 2023 (GWI 3%)	February (GWI	February 1, 2024 (GWI 3%)	Februar (GW	February 1, 2025 (GWI 2%)
			Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly	Hourly	Monthly
Band 8A	A ICO381 Envineering Sarvices Load	1et Vear	¢17 16	¢7 650 30	¢48.67	¢7 870 03	¢ 10 5 1	¢8 036 38
5	JC0569 Senior Operations Maintenance Technician	2nd Year	\$48.34	\$7,841.71	\$49.79	\$8.076.93	\$50.79	\$8,239,15
		3rd Year	\$49.63	\$8,050.98	\$51.12	\$8,292.69	\$52.14	\$8,458.15
Band 8GC 822 J(GC JC0339 Gas Controller	1st Year Prior to Gas Controller Certification	\$38.45	\$6,237.36	\$39.60	\$6,423.91	\$40.39	\$6,552.07
		2nd Year & Gas Controller Certification	\$42.37	\$6,873.26	\$43.64	\$7,079.28	\$44.51	\$7,220.41
		3rd Year	\$45.53	\$7,385.88	\$46.90	\$7,608.12	\$47.84	\$7,760.60
		4th Year	\$47.35	\$7,681.12	\$48.77	\$7,911.47	\$49.75	\$8,070.45
921 921	JC0280 Crew Lead	1st Year	\$42.33	\$6,866.77	\$43.60	\$7,072.79	\$44.47	\$7,213.92
		2nd Year	\$46.14	\$7,484.83	\$47.52	\$7,708.69	\$48.47	\$7,862.80
		3rd Year	\$48.47	\$7,862.80	\$49.92	\$8,098.02	\$50.92	\$8,260.24
		4th Year	/1.1C\$	\$8,300.80 \$7 200 20	\$52.71	\$8,550.62 \$6,550.50	\$53.70	\$8,720.95 \$6,666,64
922	JC02/9 Instrumentation Services Lead	1st Year Ond Vear	\$51.17	\$7,862.80 \$8 300 80	\$49.92 \$52.71	\$8,098.02 \$8 550 62	\$50.92 \$53.76	\$8,260.24 \$8 720 95
Appren	Apprentice / Qualifying Position		2 I · I O¢	00.000.0¢		20.000°.0¢	0	40'1 ZO.30
673	JC0340 Service Technician (QP)	1st 6 Months	\$29.22	\$4,740.07	\$30.10	\$4,882.82	\$30.70	\$4,980.15
		2nd 6 Months	\$31.13	\$5,049.91	\$32.06	\$5,200.77	\$32.70	\$5,304.59
		With Certificate of Qualification	\$33.18	\$5,382.46	\$34.18	\$5,544.68	\$34.86	\$5,654.99
771	JC0332 District Mechanic Operator Apprentice (Note 7)	1st Year Apprentice	\$28.21	\$4,576.23	\$29.06	\$4,714.11	\$29.64	\$4,808.20
		2nd Year Apprentice	\$32.09	\$5,205.64	\$33.05	\$5,361.37	\$33.71	\$5,468.44
	JC0465 Instrument Technician Apprentice (Note 7)	3rd Year Apprentice	\$36.37	\$5,899.94	\$37.46	\$6,076.76	\$38.21	\$6,198.43
		4th Year Apprentice	\$41.42	\$6,719.15	\$42.66	\$6,920.31	\$43.51	\$7,058.19
769	JC0323 Pipeline Welder Apprentice (Note 4, 7, 8)	1st Year Apprentice	\$28.21	\$4,576.23	\$29.06	\$4,714.11	\$29.64	\$4,808.20
		2nd Year Apprentice	\$34.81	\$5,646.88	\$35.85	\$5,815.59	\$36.57	\$5,932.39
		3rd Year Apprentice	\$41.42	\$6,719.15	\$42.66	\$6,920.31	\$43.51	\$7,058.19
893	Controls Technician Apprentice (Note 7)	1st Year Apprentice	\$41.78	\$6,777.55	\$43.03	\$6,980.33 5- 110 21	\$43.89	\$7,119.84
		2nd Year Apprentice	\$42.61	\$6,912.19	\$43.89	\$7,119.84 \$7,004 70	\$44.77	\$7,262.59 \$7,107 70
		ard Tear Apprentice 4th Year Apprentice	\$40.04 \$44.66	\$7 244 75	\$46.00	\$7.462.19 \$7.462.12	\$45.00	\$7,611,36
Provino	Provincial or Interprovincial Journeyperson			÷	0000		4-0.01	
842	JC0333 District Mechanic Operator II	Prior to Journeyperson Certificate	\$42.22	\$6,848.93	\$43.49	\$7,054.95	\$44.36	\$7,196.08
		With Journeyperson Certificate	\$46.02	\$7,465.36	\$47.40	\$7,689.23	\$48.35	\$7,843.34
844	JC0337 Instrument Technician	Prior to Instrumentation Journeyperson	\$42.22	\$6,848.93	\$43.49	\$7,054.95	\$44.36	\$7,196.08
		With Journeyperson Certificate	\$46.02	\$7,465.36	\$47.40	\$7,689.23	\$48.35	\$7,843.34
812	JC0330 Electrician	Electrician Journeyperson Certificate	\$46.02	\$7,465.36	\$47.40	\$7,689.23	\$48.35	\$7,843.34
802	JC0327		\$46.02	\$7,465.36	\$47.40	\$7,689.23	\$48.35	\$7,843.34
802EPW			\$46.52	\$7,546.47	\$47.90	\$7,770.34	\$48.85	\$7,924.45
894	JC0324 Controls Technician	Prior to Dual Journeyperson Certificates	\$47.05	\$7,632.45	\$48.46	\$7,861.18	\$49.43	\$8,018.53
		Dual Journeyperson (Electrical & Instrumentation)	\$49.63	\$8,050.98	\$51.12	\$8,292.69	\$52.14	\$8,458.15
Other 637	.IC/0341 Inspector (Note 5)	1st Year	\$3189	\$5 173 20	\$32.85	\$5 328 93	\$33.51	\$5 435 99
015			00.100 40.104	¢6,60,05	¢10,40	¢¢ 001 11	¢70.00	
2			44 - 144 64 0 00	ФО,009.90 Ф. ВАВ 02	047.40 0473 40	\$7 054 05	00.01¢	47,020.33 47,106,00
		JULI TEAL	942.2Z	φ0,040.33	040.40	004.90	φ44.30	φ <i>ι</i> , ι 30.00

Notes:

1 Automatic progression will apply from the Administrative Assistant to the Senior Administrative Assistant after three (3) years in the Administrative Assistant classification

- Automatic progression will apply from the Meter Technician In Training to the Meter Technician after successful completion of non-optional training and three (3) years work experience as a Meter Technician - In Training. 2
- Employees in the Pipeline Welder classification who hold a valid Elevated Welding Procedure Certificate will receive a \$.50 per hour differential on their base pay ო
- Automatic progression will apply from the Pipeline Welder Apprentice to the Pipeline Welder after successful completion of the Welder Journeyperson Certificate, the technical non-optional training and four (4) years natural gas construction experience. 4

5 Inspector and Senior Insector Gas Construction:

- In the event any employee is at a higher rate before assigned to do inspection work, such employee will maintain that higher rate. ю.
- The number of employees required to work as Senior Inspectors and Inspectors for any given construction year or program will be estimated by the Company at the beginning of the year and complement. An employee who is offered the opportunity to accept a Senior Inspector or Inspector position may refuse such opportunity, in which case, such employee will not be given the will not be bid. Instead, they shall be filled on a seniority basis by means of temporary assignments of Gas Construction crew employees who have the required minimum qualifications and Once assigned to an inspection position, they will then be dispatched to the particular project(s), they do not have the prerogative of displacing any other employee on a different project(s). opportunity again for that same construction period or program. Employees assigned to these positions will not necessarily be able to choose the particular project(s) that they may prefer are headquartered at Saskatoon or Regina. At the expiration of these temporary positions, the employee(s) will be returned to their former positions within the Gas Construction Crew ġ
- Generally, those required for work in the Northern Division will be from the Saskatoon complement and those in the Southern Division will be from Regina. Some exceptions may exist where a project overlaps the two Divisions or where it is necessary to evenly divide between the two Divisions the total number of employees to be assigned to Senior Inspector positions. ы с
 - Some temporary assignments, as referred to above, may exceed a period of 180 days. In this event, the 90 day period referred to in Article 7.02(1)(d), will be waived for purposes of filling Senior Inspector or Inspector positions as well as for purposes of filling vacancies, when required, which are created as a result of assignments to the inspection positions ъ.

The After 1 Year With Certificate of Qualification and the After 2 Years with Certificate of Qualification rates of pay are for incumbents in the Service Technician and Maintenance/Service Technician classifications. These rates are not to be used for substitution pay. 9

- employee will remain at that step until receiving the 3rd Year Apprentice card. External candidates will be placed at the step which is representative of their Apprentice card and progress Employees appointed to apprentice positions will be placed at the starting pay rate in accordance with Article 17 of the Collective Bargaining Agreement. Progression through the pay $_7$ steps will be determined by the Saskatchewan Apprenticeship & Trade Certification Commission. For example if Article 17 starts an employee at the 2nd Year Apprentice step, that through the steps in the same manner.
- 8 The pay structure for the Pipeline Welder Apprentice was amended to align with the 3 year program. Pay rate changes effective March 16, 2024.

Appendix No. 2 – PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

2.01 General Provisions

The provisions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement apply unless otherwise specified in this Appendix.

2.02 Definition

A part-time employee is an employee who works less than full-time hours and typically provides coverage during the absence of a full-time employee and for periods of peak workload.

2.03 Hiring

- 1. If the Company is unable to hire staff with the minimum qualifications for a part-time position, unqualified individuals may be hired upon approval of Human Resources and the Union. The provisions of the lateral bid Clause 6.06 do not apply in this instance.
- 2. All new employees will be on probation until they have established seniority in accordance with the formula described in Clause 2.07 of this Appendix.
- 3. Upon mutual agreement between the Company and the Union, the probationary period may be extended.

2.04 Permanent Part-Time Vacancies

- 1. Permanent part-time vacancies will be posted and filled in accordance with Article 6.
- 2. An employee appointed to a permanent part-time position will become a permanent part-time employee. Status and benefits will be changed accordingly.
- 3. The probationary period for an employee having been appointed to a permanent part-time position will be calculated using the formula described in Clause 2.07 of this Appendix.

2.05 Hours of Work

- 1. Part-time employees, excluding those in Job Sharing Arrangements, will be guaranteed a minimum of 23.34 hours (35 hour work week) or 24 hours (37.33 hour work week) per week.
- 2. When a part-time employee is scheduled to work less than four (4) hours in any one (1) work day, the employee shall nevertheless be paid a minimum of four (4) hours.
- 35 Hour Work Week If a part-time employee works nine (9) consecutive work days including partial days, such employee will be scheduled for one (1) day off. This scheduled day off may not be in conjunction with the regular days of rest. In the event the employee is filling a vacancy in accordance with Clause 2.06(6), the employee's additional day off will be in conjunction with the regular days of rest.
- 4. 37.33 Hour Work Week If a part-time employee works 14 consecutive work days including partial days, such employee will be scheduled for one (1) day off. This scheduled day off may not be in conjunction with the regular days of rest. In the event the employee is filling a vacancy in accordance with Clause 2.06(6), the employee's additional day off will be in conjunction with the regular days of rest.

- 5. Part-time employees, excluding employees in job share arrangements, will be paid at regular pay rates for all hours worked in accordance with the regular hours of work for the position. Hours worked in excess of the regular hours of work for the position will be paid at applicable overtime rates.
- 6. Employees participating in a job sharing arrangement will work and be paid in accordance with the Job Sharing Arrangement Policy.

2.06 Scheduling

- 1. Schedules will be posted for a two (2) week period. Effective March 16, 2024 a four (4) week period (by the Wednesday prior).
- 2. When the schedule is being developed, available hours for the upcoming schedule period will be scheduled as equitably as possible.
- 3. After the schedule has been posted, with two (2) working days' notice, an employee may trade their shift with another qualified employee, upon approval from management. Trading of shifts will not result in employees working less hours than originally scheduled.
- 4. After the schedule has been posted, if the Company determines that additional coverage is needed for the upcoming schedule period, the additional hours will be offered to part-time employees, who are able to perform the duties and to work the additional hours, in order of seniority subject to sub-clause *6*.
- 5. At any time the Company determines that coverage is needed temporarily for a full-time vacancy of two (2) weeks **up to three (3) months**, the required hours will be offered to part-time employees, who are able to perform the duties and to work the hours, in order of seniority, provided that a part-time employee who accepts such hours will not be eligible for hours related to any subsequent vacancies which occur during this time period, and also provided that the Company reserves the right to reassign the employee to alternative work as required.
- 6. At any time the Company determines that temporary coverage is needed for a full-time vacancy of longer than three (3) months, the required hours will be offered to part-time employees, who are able to perform the duties and to work the hours, in order of seniority, provided that a part-time employee who accepts such hours will not be eligible for hours related to any subsequent vacancies which occur during this time period.
 - a. Employees filling such a vacancy will assume the additional day off schedule and vacation rotation spot of the absent employee.
 - b. In the event the temporary vacancy is extended, due to the permanent full-time incumbent being extended the same extension will be provided to the employee filling the temporary vacancy.

2.07 Seniority and Service Time

1. Seniority and service time accumulates as per the formulas:

35 Hour Work Week <u>regular hours paid x 365</u> = number of days 1825

37.33 Hour Work Week <u>regular hours paid x 365</u> = number of days 1947

- 2. This formula will be revised to reflect increased vacation credits for service time as applicable.
- 3. Under no circumstances will an employee accumulate in excess of 365 days seniority in a calendar year.

2.08 Step Progression Increases

When determining eligibility for step progression increases, experience time will be calculated by means of the seniority and service time formula.

2.09 Staff Reduction and Recall

Following a notice of layoff, a part-time employee may exercise bumping rights, but will only be entitled to displace another part-time employee. The provisions of Clause 10.04 shall not apply in this case.

2.10 Leave of Absence

Employees entitled to accumulate seniority and/or service time will be credited with the amount of seniority and/or service time accumulated during the equivalent period preceding the leave upon return from leave. In the case of an application for a bulletined position, seniority will be calculated to the closing date on the bulletin.

2.11 Sick Leave

1. Sick leave credits accumulate as per the formula:

35 Hour Work Week6.39% x regular hours paid = hours credit

37.33 Hour Work Week6.16% x regular hours paid = hours credit

2. Sick leave for employees requiring sick leave past the established communicated work schedule will be determined based on the previous 24 pay periods. This sick leave will be deducted from available sick leave credits.

2.12 Vacation

- 1. Part-time employees earn vacation on a prorated basis for all regular hours worked in accordance with the vacation entitlement detailed in Article 11 Vacation.
- 2. Vacation may be scheduled as requested by the employee, subject to the availability of staff permitting and the approval by the management supervisor or designate.
 - a. During the first year of employment, part-time employees may take accrued vacation days throughout the year. Vacation will not be approved unless the employee has accrued the vacation credits.
 - b. For the first year of employment, part-time employees will only use vacation for the days they are scheduled to work.
 - c. After one (1) year of employment, and after the completion of each subsequent year of employment, the employee will be able to request vacation to the maximum entitlement as per the Saskatchewan Employment Act and Article 11 Vacation. The vacation days may be a combination of paid and/or unpaid.

- d. After one (1) year of employment and after the completion of each subsequent year of employment, if an employee is requesting vacation for one (1) week and is only scheduled for three (3) days, the entire week will be considered vacation as the employee is not available for call-ins.
- 3. For purposes of this Clause "scheduled" is defined as having asked for, and received approval, from the management supervisor or designate.
- 4. Vacation will be regulated by a departmental part-time employee rotation schedule.
- 5. Vacation desired during the prime vacation period of June 01 to September 30, will be scheduled by May 01.
- 6. The Company will give an employee as much notice as is reasonable practicable of approval or denial of a vacation request.
- 7. Part-time employees will not be allowed to carry more vacation credits than can be accumulated over a period of 12 months. Vacation credits in excess of the annual vacation amount accumulated over a twelve month period will be paid out at year end.

2.13 Statutory Holiday Pay

In specific instances part-time employees will be able to receive 7.78 hours (35 hour work week) or 8.0 hours (37.33 hour work week) pay for Statutory Holidays as follows:

- 1. The part-time employee, permanent or temporary, must be working full-time hours for the previous four (4) week time period.
- 2. The part-time employee, permanent or temporary, working less than full-time hours will be paid as per the Saskatchewan Employment Act.

Appendix No. 3 – REHABILITATION RETROGRESSION POLICY

3.01 Purpose

When eligible permanent employees are unable to fulfill all, or a significant portion of their present job requirements, as result of a medically substantiated accident, illness or disability, the Rehabilitation Retrogression Policy will be used to facilitate their placement into an alternate position.

3.02 Guiding Principles

The Rehabilitation Retrogression Policy is a multi-party responsibility, where the Company, the employee and the Union will participate in the process.

The Company will endeavor to provide employees with work they are capable of performing subject to medical confirmation. Factors to consider when assigning an employee work include:

- a. level of responsibility
- b. skills and education
- c. meaningful work

Employees will be expected to improve themselves through training and/or study to bid into other positions for which they are qualified.

3.03 Eligibility

Permanent full-time and permanent part-time employees are eligible for the Rehabilitation Retrogression Policy in accordance with the following criteria:

- a. minimum five (5) years of Company Service;
- b. require placement into an alternate, lower paying position due to a medically substantiated accident, illness, or disability.

3.04 Retrogression Not Applicable

Retrogression shall not apply when:

a. an employee has less than five (5) years established Company Service;

b. the change to the lower-rated job is made at the request of the employee to escape heavy work or responsibility for personal reasons;

c. the change to the lower-rated job is made necessary for unsatisfactory job performance due to causes other than in Clause 3.03 of this Policy.

3.05 Administration

The Rehabilitation Retrogression Policy will be administered by Human Resources, in consultation with the Return to Work Committee and management staff concerned, in accordance with the eligibility guidelines.

3.06 Position Control

- 1. An employee's position will only be bulletined by agreement between the Company and the Union, upon receipt of written medical confirmation from the employee's doctor, stating they are unable to return to work or unable to return to their position.
- 2. Agreement to bid the employee's position, prior to the receipt of such written medical confirmation referred to in (1) above, will only occur if the Company agrees to maintain the employee excess to staff complement in their position within the department until a vacancy occurs in the same classification.
- 3. The employee excess to complement will fill the next vacancy in the same classification that occurs in the department without the need to bid on or advertise the vacancy.
- 4. An employee who is unable to perform their present job requirements as a result of a medically substantiated accident, illness or disability will be subject to Clause 3.07 of this Policy, Pay Rates Retrogression.

3.07 Pay Rates Retrogression

- 1. Months 1 3 inclusive (Regular Pay) Pay to remain at rate paid to an employee in the position previously held prior to accident, illness or disability.
- 2. After 3 Months (Retrogressed Rate) After three (3) months the employee's monthly rate will be reduced, or "retrogressed", by 3% and the employee shall continue to receive this reduced rate until it is exceeded by the rate normally paid for the position held.
- 3. Employee will continue to receive the retrogressed monthly rate until the rate for the position exceeds the retrogressed rate.
- 4. An employee receiving a promotion after rehabilitation will continue to receive the retrogressed hourly rate until it is exceeded by the rate normally paid for the promotional position.
- 5. If an employee is placed in a classification whereby the retrogressed rate exceeds the previous rate, the rates will be calculated on the hourly rate versus the monthly rate.

3.08 Collective Bargaining & Economic Increments

Employees who are red-circled as a result of this Clause shall receive negotiated general wage increases equal to the amount applicable to the wage step for which the employee qualifies in the classification currently held. The calculated amount shall be added to the employee's red-circled rate of pay.

Appendix No. 4 – LETTERS OF UNDERSTANDING

The Letters of Understanding can be found on Innergy or by contacting Human Resources.



